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So then we proceeded forward. We worked on it. And right in 
middle of that, we mined Haiphong Harbor and they broke it 
So I'm saying, if during the war we could have that kind of a 
versation, surely 20 years after the war we could consider 
little things that would mean a great deal to them. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me just say to you, Mr. Perot, I do 
disagree with you. But, as you know, the POW I MIA activist 
munity and others in the country do not think there should be 
thing at all until they have given you the full accounting. 
you are contradicting that today. 

Mr. PEROT. Let me talk to them. 
The CHAIRMAN. You are saying we should have a different 

proach, correct? 
Mr. PEROT. I am just saying I think I can take the most vi~[On'" 

MIA activists in the country, who I am certain has one "::~S:I~b~ 
mind-that's to get his friends horne and his family 
hom-..nd convince them that a series of small £e:stur"" 
faith and confidence between the countries, to th.eer;:;;'~~~ 
the negotiator to show them that this is a person of t 
influence in this country, who can snap his fmgers and have 
economic team over there visiting with them about--

The CHAIRMAN. I like this approach, incidentally. I think 
makes a lot of sense. 

Mr. PEROT. Now, then, suddenly, they look on this----see, one 
the interesting things the Communists could never come to 
that one person in the United States was free to charter 
plane. See. They just-any time I would visit with them thE:y-·d 
their culture, they just couldn't believe that one private citizen--

The CHAIRMAN. Could do this. 
Mr. PEROT. Could do that. And it was beyond their scope 

Communist and what have you, which I understood. But, then 
will still look on-keep in mind, Russia can't support these 
any longer. Russian can't prop them up. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, they need help. They admit that. 
Mr. PEROT. Camranh Bay, sitting there, right? 
The CHAIRMAN. In your testimony, you say that you thoug:ht 

in 3 months of this kind of negotiation you could clear thiS 
up. Is that correct? 

Mr. PEROT. It would go a long way down the road to fmd 
whether you could or not. 

The CHAIRMAN. So, what happens if you were empowered? Let 
say that President Bush empowered you to go over there and 
some of these little steps in the next 3 months, and you say 
them, come clean. And at the end of the 3 months--

Senator KERREY. Mr. Chairman, make it President 
more acceptable hypothetical. [Laughter.] 

Mr. PEROT. Well, I want to do this immediately. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, I understand. And we cannot do that 

January. 
Mr. PEROT. No, no, no, I understa~d. . ., l'll" 
The CHAIRMAN. So, I am just deahng WIth the constitutIOnal I 

itations. ~ 
Senator McCAIN. You were not displaying your bias the.-

either? 
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CHAIRMAN. Since we are not monolithic we are proceeding. 
let's assume that he gave you that power. You go over in 

next 3 months and you are able to engage in these efforts. At 
end of the 3 months they say to you, you know, this has been a 

relationship and you have been able to travel all over the 
but we just do not have anybody to give you. And you 

able to see that there is no real change. Is there an end 
process? Or does it then become, well, you have not given us 

people that we know you have, even though we cannot prove 
have them? 
. PEROT. I would say that at the end of 3 months you have a 
keen sense. Everything I have ever done in my life I had an 
planted in my head when I started. It changes wildly from day 

based on actual experience. And I think that is true of most 
I think in 3 months of very intense work you would have 

sense of whether or not this would work. 1 ' ~ 
as I said this morning, I would urge-and I am not-yoU" 

iet's not make it personal. Let's pick a qualified person that 
lIDlITe,;s and the President are very comfortable with, and there 

wonderful people in this country that could do it. And 
person go night and day. And .at the end of 3 mo~ths, 

person would either have made SIgnificant progress, which I 
he would have, or he could come back and he would have 

the code, or she would have broken the code, on how you do 

would say what we thought would work won't work, but this 
work. But you have been there and you have ~een it, felt it, 

lived with it. And I would not spend a mmute runmng 
country looking for MIAs. I would spend all the time 

out, how do we heal the wound. 
CHAIRMAN. I think there is some merit in what you are 
I am confident that President Bush would be very interest· 

sending you over there for 3 months and telling you not to 
back until you have resolved it. [Laughter.] . 
PEROT. Now, just so your committee knows thiS, there are ad­

to my letter. One is comments on the meetmg. It starts off: 
Vietnamese repeatedly emphasized their belief that our coun­

and the people of the United States are good." Then it 
way through, and this is basically-they s~y '. you are 

aslk.1<I£ us to do things for you and you are unwllhng to do 
,..., W< .... ~ for us. 

t1!'I8---11(>W, again, this is just the beginning of talk and nego­
point is, it helps you-the Indi,ans had ~ state­
walk a mile in the other man s moccasms. We 

enough time understanding what their issues are to 
nesol v'e th is. 

~"'~'.!,,,!'~'" I think your point, incidentally, is a very inter­
I do not take it lightly at all. I think that we have been 

our negotiating approach, almost nonexistent in many 
all colleagues might share that view, but I think that 

this very little opportunity to really get to the 
And if it is indeed a matter of urgency to bring any­

alive who might be there, in many ways, our current 
merely prolongs the agony, I believe. 
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Senator Kerrey has an additional 5 minutes from his pr,ev;" .. 
questioning period. 

Senator KERREY. Well, first of all, Mr. Chairman, the way I 
the discussion going as I come back into the room it pretty 
continued the line of questioning that I had started as far as 
do we go from here. I must say, Mr. Perot, in spite of some 
that you might feel toward the Federal Government in this 
I would say that it is apt to be that however we resolve this, 
is my deep desire to resolve the agony that we have, that you 
going to get called on by somebody to be play a role. Because 
do have the capacity to communicate, not only to Americans 
to Vietnamese as well. ' 

You may say no, but you unquestionably have the expel,ierlCl 
and the commitment to playa role. 

We regrettably have got to examine the past as well. And one 
the most difficult moments for me is that period from 1973 to 
when we went from having a peace accord to the fall Of~~~!i:~~ 
Senator McCain isolated earlier, the North Vietnamese 
the agreement, no elections allowed in the South, and 
the war spreading all the way into the South, and the South 
The North Vietnamese had all kinds of excuses and reasons for 
lating the peace accords, but nonetheless, it is hard fact that 
violated the peace accord. 

Some of the dates I think might be relevant, at least they are 
me and it might be, as I ask you the questions about these 
it would be to refresh your memory as well. The peace ,,",00'" 
were signed on the January 23, 1973. The Homecoming date 
the March 29. The famous letter that now apparently has been 
pudiated was on the April 13, 1973. 

You referenced Watergate earlier, and my memory was 
sound enough so I had over the lunch hour some dates >'..,U<~-= 
that as well. The break-in occurred on the June 17, . 
guilty verdict came down for those broke in on the January 
1973, a week after the peace accords themselves were signed. 

There was a breakthrough in the investigation on the March 
1973, when Watergate defendants were first provided some 
mation. The committee convenes in May. The hearings went 
May to August 1973, not long after the Homecoming itself 0c­
curred. 

Can you just elaborate a bit on your own recollection of the 
of the Nation in 1973 and how you think that might have COl1trilll­
uted to our own Government's attitude? Because I must say 
seems to me that, as I examine it, what happened was, without ~1 
intent of pointing fmgers or finding scapegoats, that early on III 
this game the rules of engagement were set and those rules wel'll 
never broken all the way through. Information was not releaseci-

I Senator Grassley and others have been hounding the Defense 0-
telligence Agency to release information. They finally released the 
information recently, and we are now all pouring through t~ 
reams of stuff. It seems to me the rules of engagement were ... 
very early. And it seems to me, as I look at it, the rules of engage­
ment came as a consequence of Just wantmg to pull the windo" 
down on Vietnam and get it off the screen altogether and move oP 
to something else entirely. And that any reference to POWs or anY-
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having to do with Vietnam provoked a difficult political situ­
and just did not want to examine it for a relatively 

of 
wondering, sir, if that is your own recollection? If not, could 

elaborate on what you recall from those days from 

PEROT. It is very close. You mention the Homecoming in 

;-s.maltor KERREY. March 29 is the day I have. 
PEROT. The first plane came back from Hanoi when, earlier 

that, wasn't it? January, right. 
they came home in several groups. But in January the first 

came home. And I think all of the POWs were home well 
March. But you had your White House event in March prob­

would have been the big event, where all were welcomed 
officially. 

was just like, you know, just constant saturation bombing day 
and day out on Watergate. The country was preoccupied with it. 

country was exhausted from Vietnam and then had Wa~rgat:e 
of that. And it's fascinating, I think a key document In th,s 
thing is when the decision was made-and Roger ShIelds 

the statemen~nd we put the problem behind us. 
But there is one little piece that we haven't mentioned today. 

..... "o>r POWs, just back from hell, who kept raising the issue of 
left behind after April 14, were called in, chewed out, and told 

cut it out. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know who they were? . 
Mr. PEROT. With time and with patience I can reconstruct It. But 

old, because I remember how angry they were at the time. 
I was still hearing from the families that were home, and 
have you. 
CHAIRMAN. Do you recall if Admiral Stockdale or-.-
PEROT. I will have to just go back and start calhng people. 

I'm sure they'll level with me. 
CHAIRMAN. Well, clearly, Mr. Perot, and I am sorry to inter­

that would be very helpful to us. And we will leave the record 
for the purposes of that information. 

PEROT. I will try to do my best to find you a few of those 

CHAIRMAN. Thank you. . 
PEROT. But if you didn't put it behind you there was a pomt 
basically, they said, look-and the general theme was, it's so 
this country that a military man can't wear his uniform to 

~~~~~t:',go'.'. And that's how bad it was. 
to rebuild the military. We've got to defend this coun­

agair",t Russia. We still have the cold war in full force. We 
to face forward, not backward." And that was the general 

that was given to them. 
then, 20-some odd years later, we have got a White House 
in this memo here today talking about, my gosh, how will it 
someone pops up? See, we're back to the same old story. 

it look? To me, it looks a lot worse to leave them there. It 
to have them come home. 
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Senator KERREY. Probably the first POWs were released on 
ruary 12, 1973, and the completion must have been around 
time in March. 

Mr. PEROT. Is that it? 
Senator KERREY. Can you tell me a little bit about this oq:anu, 

tion, United We Stand? I assume you had a very close relatioll.!lbi 
with the Nixon administration. You said you had a close reUltlOl 
ship with Mr. Kissinger and a close relationship with others 
administration. United We Stand, as I understand it, was onnu,i .. 
for the purpose of making the American people understand 
the POWs themselves were being held. It was expressly for 
purpose, trying to generate-

Mr. PEROT. And for trying to show unity to get the war 
mized and closed down. The thing that was obvious to me 
think obvious to any close observer of this is the Vietnamese 
really taking advantage of the division in our country. Once the 
cision was made to Vietnamize the war and the intelligence 
munity indicated that half the prisoners might die of brutality 
neglect in the 3-year period it would take, then it seemed to 
that it made a lot of sense to try to show unity, and particularly 
the POW issue, and if we could extend that, fme. 

And, as it turned out, there was tremendous unity on the 
issue, to the point, as I said this morning, a senior officer of 
North Vietnamese military, as they went to the airport, told 
our officers, the worse mistake we made in the war was the 
treatment of the prisoners in the early years. It was the only 
that united the American people. 

Now, the closeness-it was a professional-I don't want to infer 
closeness with Dr. Kissinger. He was a very busy man. He is 
man I worked with on this project. But that was at a very 
policy level. I had very little contact with him. Most of my 
was with then-Colonel Alexander Haig, who was available night 
day, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. And as I have said before 
licly, both Dr. Kissinger and Dr. Haig's-and Colonel Haig's 
tude when I was around them was-it was as if these men 
their sons. They really cared. 

Senator KERREY. I am not trying to trap you in any way-­
The CHAIRMAN. Unfortunately, we need to try to move on. 
Senator KERREY. Didn't you take some of my time earlier? 
The CHAIRMAN. No, I took my time from my second round, and 

am about to turn it over to Senator Smith. 
Senator KERREY. If I could just complete the question, Mr. 

man. 
I am not trying to trap you at all, Mr. Perot. I acquired the 

mation about United We Stand from the deposition you gave 
tarily. And it seems that, in the deposition, the idea of forming 
501(cX3) came from the Nixon administration. 

Mr. PEROT. No. 
Senator KERREY. It did not? 
Mr. PEROT. I don't think you got that from my deposition. 
Senator KERREY. It was an idea that you had on your own to 

keep it a private organization, not connected with the Government. 
that was your idea? 
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PEROT. Excuse me. The POW project had to ~ a. completely 
project, otherwise it would have had no credibilIty ":Ith the 

~~~~~s<}{~a~n~d~~t'hese were the people we were trymg to Impact. 
." But that was your suggestion that it be kept 

That is a good point. No, I think that was actually 
~ Kiissin~~~,: and/ or Colonel Haig said this has to be done private­

have to use your own money. Because if there is a,ny 
know that it could ever leak, then everythmg you ve 

d~3U;~~:~~'That's the way it was done. 
"'n.,t;ollf . Thank you. 

Senator Smith. . 
IleJnaL1;o'~r'ASI"MMI"TU"H' .· Is it the chairman's wish to bring the other Wlt­

? 
~IRMAN. I thought what we might do now is integrate the 
I know there are more questions for you, Mr. Perot. 

""""II'. I am going to eat lunch, if it's all right. I didn't get a 

~ fi'h CHAIRMAN. Wait, Mr. Perot, if we could, I want to mlS 
other round with the senators before you do that. 

PEROT. Sure. h h 
CHAIRMAN. I just thought it would be handy to ave t em 
at the same time. . 

lierlllUlf REID. Mr. Chairman, to expedite things, do you thmk we 
to go 5 minutes on this round? . . . 
CHAIRMAN. I think we will be all right tunewISe. We have 

of time. . 
lenatc>r Smith, if you have questions now, of hlID? If you want to 

can come back. . 
~na'tor SMITH. I do have one or two specific questIOns I!-bout the 

of time of the meeting in Laos, and perhaps I can pick up on 
when the other panelists come up. . . . 

.e:<idEmc." regarding POWs in Laos, m my opmlOn, centers 
reports which we have gotten post-1973. The 

;i:;'u~;:;s&~~~~~~'~ that' you referred to, in my opinion, shows 
knowleclge at least of intelligence that would 

:;I~~~~~~!~ of POWs Laos. . 
were there in 1970 and you had this meeting With the 

sta:tio'n chief and others, what types of indications did they 
specifically about the existence of POWs m Laos durmg 

in 1970? 'd t 
n:ROT. Well basically that's in my letter to the Presl en . 

basically indicated that they had radio intercepts. They were 
to track the prisoners on the ground. They kne~ where the 

"-"nelrs were being held. The reason they had not tried to re~ue 
is the risk-reward ratio was not good. I certainly 

with that. They probably would have gotten more people 
in a rescue than they rescued. 
they seemed to have a great deal of knowledge about who 

were where they were held. And they told of specific cases of 
Neu': Province, which ties in with General Walters' testimony 

later. 
CIe'naltor SMITH. And I would certainly say for the record, based 

documents thus far that the committee has reviewed, and it is 
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my understanding in some cases these d~~~'b~~~th;:r:.ll~ 
sified, so I cannot discuss them at this ti 
be declassified shortly, that some of this do<:un>enlta,cy lll!o:rmRt;': 
was provided to Mr. Kissinger and it was his impression as 
that there were POWs. In fact, a specific number was mentioned 
some of the documents that I have seen. At this point I do 
choose to mention that number, but that there was far more 
the number 10 which was released by the North Vietnamese. 

So I think it is important to show on the record that Mr. Perot 
relating to the committee and to the American people what he 
told by Government officials in Laos. I think the documents 
have been provided would certainly lend credence to 
somebody had information to that effect. Whether or . 
mation was correct or incorrect I guess depends on our 1l1''''1Iug''Da 
collecting abilities. 

We do know, regarding the Baron 52 incident, which we have 
ready had testimony on publicly, that there was a belief at 
that there were intercepts. Some c'!oose to deny that there 
radIO mtercepts. Some say otherwISe. The point is there 
copies of such intercepts in the files which we saw. 

So I think there is an ample amount of evidence to show in 
opinion, that somebody believed there were American roWs 
Laos not only in 1970, but also 1973 and after. 

And I think it is important to point out here there is a 
frame that begins to develop. Mr. Perot was th~re in 1970. 
briefed by the station chief, and we will be hearing from 
people shortly. But he is briefed and they have indicated that 
are POWs there. The intelligence right up until the Paris 
Accords indicated that. 

And then, as I said before, a 2 or 3-week window of timlee.t~~;~~ 
in which an administrative decision comes down saying n 
So, the point I am making here is there is a lot of open-ended 
tlOns to be answered. And I think, unfortunately, sometimes, 
cause of the nature of the way we operate around here and 
tainly on this issue, we beat up on each other. ' 

The truth of the matter is that all of these documents and aU 
this information should be willingly provided to the committee 
to the American people. That is not the case. We are getting 
of information without a great deal of trouble. But we are 
having a heck of a time getting other pieces of information. ::;EeCI~ 
cally, information at the highest level of intelligence, eSI>eC1lalJ, 

the area of the CIA. And it is a CIA operation, was a CIA o",~ratJOI 
in Laos. 

You have given a very specific comment about what 
and I would just for the record that I think, based on 
that I saw, that I have seen thus far, there would be sup!>'" 
what you have said. I think it is also important to point out 
Mr. Perot is testifying to what he was told. That he was not a 
ernment official. Never represented himself as a Government 
cial. _A 

He essentially, and I will be happy to take your comment 8JI'" 
yield to my colleagues, but, as I understand from his testimony, "" 
basically talked about four areas .. HIS humanitarian efforts oP 
behalf of the POW. who were m Vietnam during the war, he "'" 
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to help and did help. He was asked to help in terms of going 
to Laos and getting a briefmg from the station chief, and he 

that. He was also asked by his testimony to look into the 
of a tape by high level Government officials. And I might 

I had direct involvement in that information, and every­
. I heard Mr. Pero~ say was correct regarding the tape. 
mvolved m the negotiations for that tape as well. It did not 

.. 1:eriiali·.ze, It may have been a fraud. It may not have been. I do 
But I was involved in those negotiations, and nothing 

said was incorrect about that. 
fourth,. a man who has offered his services at the request, 
of PreSident Reagan m 1986 or 1987, to try to jump start the 

think we all should try to remember that the testimony that 
is giving-he is trying to be helpful. He has worked very 

with this committee over the past several months to be 
~;;;ti~!nA:gnd I think we ought to be careful not to characterize 
'" that he is not saying. I think we have to be very careful 

believe that we have a tough time sometimes defining 
ev:idencle. But, to me, when intercepts are valid for one 

not valid for another, I think we need a reasonable 
spllanation. We have radio messages. We have signal intelligence 

you have already indicated, and we probably have 
the committee will be getting into. We do have radio 

the Nhom Marrot raid. Some believe in that. Some do 
know, though, as a result of Nhom Marrot, that the 

aide.1 It of th~ United States, President Reagan, thought enough 
mformatlOn on that to organize it and to try to determine if 
were there. 

. does not happen, the President of the United States does 
a raid without adequate intelligence preparation. Let us 

hone. st with each other, for God's sake. So, if he is getting erro­
mformation, then we have got a problem with the intelli­

agencies in the country, not with Ross Perot or the President 
United States. 

be the problem. 
to offer that for the record, Mr. Chairman. But, to 

saying that we do have documents that do support 
Eagleburger document is one of them, that does support 0; 

lend credence to the fact that there were American POWs 
Are during the war and after the war. 
....... these documents correct? 
-nat is the intelligence agencies involved, they have got to try to 

those questions. Certainly not the President or Ross Perot. 
,, ;:'/'0"0, Mr. Chairman. 

L,"HAlltM,~N. I was abou~y thank you for the questions, 
"""gilt myself. .... 

&~':,; SMITH. Other people can ask questions. That is my pre­
can make a statement if I want to. 

~~io~~R~~~1 Senator Reid. " REID. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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Mr. Perot, you are really going to want that lunch I guess 
soon. This is a long time for you. 

Mr. PEROT. That is all right. It's all right. This is more 
tanto 

Senator REID. One of the things I think we have to ""'801111 
clearly, because there are, as you know, some contradictory 
mony about the briefing that you had in Laos in 1970. First 
what time of the day or night did that take do you 

Mr. PEROT. Could you tell me what the corltnldi(:toICYt-E)stJ:moD 
is? See, because I'm not a Government employee, so I 
of this. Could we first explain where is the contradiction? 

Senator REID. It is my understanding that the CIA Laos 
chief will say that he never spoke to you either at the U.S. em1bllJIIl 
in Laos or anywhere else. That the U.S. Ambassador to Laos 
time states that they lacked the sophisticated intelligence 
sary to come up with reports of specificity that you, Martin 
Meurer said that they had received. 

So, what I want to do is establish that the conversation 
place. You have talked about it a number of times. What time 
the day or night did it--

Mr. PEROT. I don't remember, sir. It was in 1970. I probably 
shock you that I can't give you the exact time. But I don't 
ber the exact time of day. 

Senator REID. And that is fme. That is fine. 
Mr. PEROT. Now, perhaps one of my associates who was 

will. 
Senator REID. And we will try to do that. 
Mr. BRYANT. Senator, all three of these gentlemen have 

about everything they recall about that conversation, including 
time. 

Senator REID. Sure. Fine. No problem. 
Do you remember, Mr. Perot, who was present? 
Mr. PEROT. I just remember being in a meeting. There were 

eral people there. I remember there were maps on the wall. 
my recollection is that' • • was the man briefing us. 

Senator REID. And tell us briefly what was said and by 
Mr. PEROT. Well, he was the one doing the talking, as I 

And I've already covered what he said and he pointed out, 
know. 

Senator REID. So, the briefmg took place in the­
Mr. PEROT. The spring of 1970. 
Senator REID. And present at the meeting were you, your two 

sociates, and the CIA station chief, right? 
Mr. PEROT.· • • who, you know--
Senator REID. Whoever he was. 
Mr. PEROT. You know, he may be the tooth fairy. I don't 

who he is. But the point is, he was the person doing--excuse 
was introduced to me as' • '. Have you spent much 
around the CIA, Senator? 

Senator REID. Probably more than I would like. 
Mr. PEROT. OK. Then you understand why I would ask that 

tion? 
Senator REID. Yes. 
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PEROT. All right, fine. Again, they had a very difficult mis­
are fine people. I have the highest regard for them. 

Was there anybody else there? 
YERo·r. But they were running a nonexistent war in Laos, 

io>nau)r REID. Was there anyone else there in the meeting? 
. I said my recollection is there were other people 

. I don't remember who was there. 
basically the embassy was a CIA operation. 

!SellauJr REID. Mr. Perot, would you tell me what happened in 
wherein the Vietnamese sent people to kill your family? 
do you know about that? 
PEROT. They went to Canada. The Vietnamese met with ter­
groups in this country. The FBI had penetrated those terror­

The FBI warned me. We took security precautions 
family, and the most significant event we had one night 

peiOnle coming across my front yard with rifles. 
'OJ'1tUTlauelY, we had a security dog trained, supposedly trained to 

person. Instead, he worked them like a sheep dog. He 
five and got a big piece out of the seat of one of the guys 
over the fence. We thought we'd be able to find that 

~:;ll~c~~:e, if you take a tremendous hit to your seat you bleed 
g We checked the hospitals within 300 miles of Dallas, 

fmd a soul. 
:~na!~r REID. But you were alerted to this by the FBI? 

The FBI, yes. They had penetrated that group. They 
so fortunately nothing happened. Well, when you have 

..",e .. " guys with rifles, that is a pretty good crowd coming at 

a number of other interesting incidents on airplanes, 
that, but so far, so good. Nothing happened. 
REID. What is your opinion as to why no further at­

made by the U.S. Government to locate this Mr. Greg­
is the man with the videotape that you talked about ear-

PEROT. I don't know. You'd have to ask the people. See, I'm 
in Texas doing business. I get a call from the Vice Presi­
United States, I drop everything. 
imagine how complicated it is to figure out how to get a 
jail in Singapore? How'd you like to find an Indian busi­

and convince him that you'll give him the $45,000, he'll 
charges, then a guy goes to Bangkok. 

was a very complicated undertaking, and in mid-flight ev­
got cold feet, which is-you know, that's fine, but they got 
cold feet. They wanted me to finish it, but they wanted to 
from it. 

agreed to finish it. I kept them informed every step of the way. 
when he was going to be in Washington. They attempt­
him. He avoided them, and then everybody just kind of 

from it. 
-taU)r Do you at this time think that there was a video-

your gut feeling? 
I would hope that my Government wouldn't send me 

kind of a wild goose chase if they didn't think there was 
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one. Keep in mind, we had the man asking me-the man 
me ran the CIA, General Peroots ran the DIA, so these are not 
two ex-paperboys up there having fun over the phone. 

Now, somebody has told me there's a press statement by 
Peroots that they were just teaching me about scams. 

Senator REID. Teaching you about what? 
Mr. PEROT. When you get him under oath, ask him, 

when you think of all the things they've asked me to do Over 
years, I consider that a really gross abuse, if this was just, one 
they said let's go playa trick on Perot and see how much 
he'll spend on nothing-keep in mind there is the Special 
officer who claimed he saw the tape. I never saw the tape. 

Senator REID. Mr. Perot, one of the things-as Chairman 
mentioned, we're going to go into this in November. One 
things that has been alarming, disappointing, and amazing, is 
the groups, special interest groups who are in this for money, 
trying to drum up people. 

I met with a couple of people from Nevada last trip home. 
woman lost her husband she'd been married to 19 years, on 
third tour of duty in Vietnam. Another man's young son was in 
Army and was lost in a battle, but because of their desDe!raltio 
over the years they have given money to people to bring 
and father home---<!On and husband home. 

Now, are you familiar with any of these groups that have 
this to these people? 

Mr. PEROT. If I knew of anybody like that, I'd do 
could to put him out of business. I'd bring in legal action 
him. 

Senator REID. You feel that should be one of the resporlsibiliti 
of this committee, do you not? 

Mr. PEROT. Yes, but again, as I said this morning, as you look 
this--see, first off, anybody that wants to do this as a . 
doesn't understand that this is not a good place to do busi·ln~"!,c.r. 
know, to try to make a living ripping off the families of 
You'd be a whole lot better to cut grass for a living. This is a 
profitable thing to do, I wouldn't think. 

It's my sense-and I've had very little contact with these 
except that every now and then they call me all ex,eitEld 
something they're in the middle of, and I listen, and SO Y0ardu 
well, do you know so-and-so, so-and-so? Maybe I've never he 
them. I say yeah, I've heard his voice over the phone. That'd be 
percent of them. 

A few of them might have gotten in my office and I would 
Some of them were sent to my office by senior officials of the 
Government and I always listen to them and then marvel why 
were sent. 

But when the dust clears, I would put most of them in the 
gory of people whose hearts were in the right .pla~e but who 
so emotionally involved that they lost perspectlve tn terms of 
thev were trying to do. 

I'm sure there are some that are just rip-off artists,and ~~lrtalll!'. 
action should be taken there, but just imagine, let's assume 
go over there, you do live up on the Mekong River, this is 
Riviera. These fellows that group there and do all that stuff, 
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really believe in what they're doing. M~st of them 
L_·I;~.,~ in what they're doing, and they're well-mtentloned 

miSl(l~idled would be my summary. 
you need to look at it. I put them-in general terms, 

we had a real rip-off guy I'd say let's put him in jail tonight, 
The well-intentioned person, I'd say be very careful. The 

employee taking my tax money month aft<;r 
month, burying this, sitting on this, ~pin~ontrollmg It 

the clock tick down on these guys, I ve got a lot less 
1~'''''6. than I do of the well-intentioned guy who will go to 

even though he's not fully informed in terms of what 
do. 

I can appreciate that, but specifically referring, to 
of these photographs, which from all the mformatlon we ve 
able to obtain are just phony-there is no other way to say 
would seem to me that this is in a different category than the 

again, I don't know anything about them. See, 
never-again, when you all were pinnin!'( me down. wantmg 
videotape, et cetera, et cetera, I was sittmg here t~king to 

gee, if you ever produced it, God knows how they d recast 

point being, the person might ha~e brought that out thi~k­
had something. Let's assume he s been over there fishing 
for years, finally gets this, some con m!>:n on the other sld,e 

it to him I don't know who the bad guy IS here, and I don t 
to defend any of these people. I'm just saying my heart goes 
all of them. . V. 

there are people who have fallen on the battle field m let­
feel so strongly about their friends who w<:,re left behmd 
driven their lives since the war. Now, agam, I would say 

go into that, don't be more harsh on them than you would 
high-level Government employee that sat on this, l.eft these 
behind, shut it down o!, April 14 and let them rot m whole-
nu.ml~r.g, and we're paymg for that. 

REID. I think your advice is well taken. 
Kerry, that's all I have. 

~~~~AM~~~i Thank you Senator Reid. Senator McCain. 
III lVl(::\';!UN. Thank y~u, Mr. Perot. We appreciate your pa­

your perseverance. Maybe we can send someone out to 
sandwich if we have extended questIOns. 
we go much further, I think it's very important I was not 

you came in after the lunch break, but I understand you 
a comment or statement that you had heard that you were 
to be set up, or something along those lines. I can document, 

and I hope you're paying attention 
I am. I'm just looking at your papers. . 

lelUttor lm;V'''N. Last night, my staff-at about 10:30 at mght I 
floor debating the Bosnian resolution-received those 

!'CU>n.mts. My staff person this morning came in with these docu-

.'U<'KE.a at them, I asked him if they were going to be disclosed 
press. I was told that they were going to be made public, and 

they were, I knew that they would be of great interest to you, 
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and I felt that it would be very important that you be aUOW<1!d 
respond after-as I said this morning, after you had had the 
tunity to examine those documents. 

So I want to make it perfectly clear, I don't know who you 
have been referring to, but the fact is that I wanted you to be 
to see those documents and have knowledge of thIEe~m~~as~d~I~'~Z 
possible and have time to examine them and r< to 
before you read about them in some newspaper or magazine. 

I hope that clears up any misunderstanding that I may have 
or that you may have had or may not have had. The fact is, 
referred to these documents this morning, I said I would like 
have ample time to examine them and respond to them, so 
that clears up any misunderstanding. 

Mr. BRYANT. Senator, I would note that Mr. Perot really 
had ample time to look at the documents. 

Senator McCAIN. Let me say, Mr. Bryant, I am not seeking a 
sponse. I want Mr. Perot to be knowledgeable of those melrnoa 
quickly as possible. That was why I mentioned it this morning 
that's why this morning I did not request a response to them: 
do I now. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think there are only about ten pages of 
documents. A lot of them are the letters, I think, if I'm 
Were they not included in the package? 

Mr. BRYANT. There are about 40 pages of documents that we 
before lunch that may not be new to the committee, but 
new to Mr. Perot. 

Senator McCAIN. Let me put it this way, Mr. Perot. If the 
mation making the allegations or statement or information 
contained is in there, I would want to know about it as soon as 
sible. I tried to bring your attention as soon as possible, after I 
seen it at approximately 7:30 this morning. 

Mr. Perot, in your testimony before Congressman Solarz in 
you referred to two individuals who you stated had evidence 
proved the existence of live prisoners of war. Can you tell us 
names of those two individuals? 

Mr. PEROT. They've already testified before 
They've testified-these are people with very top CIF",r,amCe>;. 
tor Kerry knows who they are. Senator Smith knows who 
Senator Codinha---<O!xcuse me, Mr. Codinha knows exactly who 
are. 

Senator McCAIN. Let's make me the last to know. 
Mr. PEROT. Again, if I was a Government employee I could 

a private session, but I'm just a taxpayer and I can't mention 
CIA station chiefs name, right, or whoever it was. 

I turn around over here, though, here are these people 
don't really understand all their oaths and security and wllat-hlI" 
you. They have Come forward and testified before your co:mrnit~ 

The Chairman: There's no reason for their names not 
public. We're talking about Jerry Mooney and Mr. Minarcin. 

Those are the two names. 
Mr. PEROT. Whatever you say. 
The CHAIRMAN. They've been deposed by tlte committee 

they've testified before the committee. 
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McCAIN. Mr. Perot, and you stated earlier that you have 
that American Vietnam prisoners of war were flown to 

Is that your view? . 
PEROT. I would say there is evidence. I don't say I have eVI­
There is evidence. 

McCAIN. Would you describe that evidence, please? . 
PEROT. First, you've got the Russian KGB, key people talkmg 
it you've talked with them. Secondly, you ve got--

, McCAIN. I'm talking about Vietnam POWs. 
Yes. KGB people were talking about it several 

ago. It was in the papers. You've interviewed th0s.e people, 
understanding. Apparently they tell different stones, but I 

fas<:inlatilng that the KGB is singing about it. 
we have some interesting signals intelligence that these 

know about of people being taken to Russia. 
tlenoen . Let me just point out that neither of the. gentle-

talked to says they were taken. They talked about mte~ro-
at different points in time, but neither made an allegation 

were transferred to the Soviet Union. , . 
All right. Don't you have someone that s tE;stlfied? 

C~~::~~. We're talking about General Kalu~n and Mr. 
and both of them alleged times that prisoners were 
Vietnam, one of them alleging it had been post-

PEROT. We had one case that I recall, I c.an't r~member the 
that people were being taken to t~e SovIet Umon. We even 

to intercept the aircraft. Does th~t rm.g any bells? . 
CHAIRMAN. There is a signal mtelhgence mterpretatlon to 

from one of the people you mentioned. . 
OK, that's one. Again, I don't have acce~ to that m­

ma,tioll. I think the more is available, the more you II be helped, 
have a lot. . 

M<C\;.AII". Mr. Perot, my question was fr.amed. m the con­
you have made statements to this com'llittee m your dep­

that there was evidence that some Americans were taken, 
~liCllm Vietnamese prisoners of war that were taken to the 

Union. My question is, what evidence was that? 
PEROT. I've given it to you. . 

McCAIN. So my understanding is that your answer IS 
the signal intelligence and the conversations by the KGB-IS 
COrrect? 

PEROT. All the public news stories from the KGB, and then I 
President Yeltsin made some interesting comments on one of 

over here too didn't he? I find it fascinating, the standard 
all dem"';d. When the President of Russia is talking about 

we assume that there might be a smoking gun somewhere? 
it to you. . 

DeJlla11A>r McCAIN. I'm simply asking the question as to what eVI­
you'd heard of. I'm not sure that---

PEROT. Well, I'll give you another piece in a few days. I got a 
yesterday from a person who claims that he has the detaIls 
sending me a map, and I intended to send It dIrectly to you 
as I get it, and who knows, you only have to get lucky once. 

Probably another ship passing in the night. 
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This is a 'pe;son in ~his co.untry from Russia who said, I'U 
yo)' wIth thIS if rou will get It to the appropriate authorities 
sa.d well, send It to me. I will turn it over to you just as i 
everything else that's come to me. 

See, Mr. Codinha, you got the dogtag list I got from the guy 
was .the naval officer in Europe, right. It may be another lost 
b)'t It was how many dogtags, 50, 60 dogtags? Worth checkin 
rIght? U.S. naval offi~er sent me a message, I sent it to you. g 

Senator McCAIN. I m glad to hear of this new information 
glad I asked the question. . 

Can you give me your assessment-recognizing, as you 
that you don't have a lot of secret information can you 
your assessment of the job General Vessel has done as 
dent Reagan's and then President Bush s emissary on the 
lSSue? 

Mr .. PEROT. I think General Vessey is a wonderful man. I 
the h.ghest ~egard for him. I think they gave him a mission 
narrow .. I think th!"y are reserving too much control over him 
the NatIonal SecUrIty Council. 

He d~ not have the fmancial resources to be able to just do 
out of h.s own pocket, and that way he is totally under the 
?f the Federal Government in terms of what you do when you 
It, how you do it. He doesn't have much of a staff that I know 
Maybe he does-I hope he does. 

But the key thing is, he's only been over there five times 
1986. That's not exactly a night and day aggressive op<oration.' 
have every sense that if you'd required, General Vessey would 
been there and never come home, if he felt that it would have 
worthwhile !lnd he could have gotten clearance to do it. 

I would like to know, and my sense is that he reports 
~here-at the National Security Council, y~u've got-at last 
tIme you had s?me pretty turf-sensitive people there. Under 
al Scowcroft, if he s reporting direct General Scowcroft, 
would be very comfortable. I know any of that. I don't have 
to that. Who does he report to? Is that a fair question? 

Senator McCAIN. The President. 
Mr. PEROT. Real world, who does he report to? 
Senator McCAIN. The President. He meets with the President. 
Mr. PEROT. Does anybody know how many times he's met 

the President? 
Senator McCAIN. I don't. 

. Mr. PEROT. Again, I know it's probably not appropriate for me 
Just a taxpayer to ask, but I would like to know if it's not a 
how many times has he met face-to-face with the President 
issue since 1986-1987. That would give us some sense of the 
ities. 
. Senator McCAIN. I've asked General Vessey on several oc(,asiiOl 
If he felt that he has been given the authority that he "",,,",'_' 
carry out his duties, and he has affirmed so. This is a pers<:m_ 
has fought in several wars and became the Chairman the 
Chiefs of Staff, of whom I also share your very high regard. 

I would point out for the record that the United States has 
several steps along the lines that you suggest, such as the """ dill! 
of a CAT team to Laos, such as the construction of a school, 
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tlll.)ne,y extended for humanitarian aid, prosthesis efforts, disas-
and there have been several small steps taken by the 

~~~!:~.:. as you know, the latest of which is lifting some com­
;; ban between the United States and Vietnam in keep­

road map that was laid out. 
that there's a certain political reality here that 

part of this hearing, but there's still a great resist-
amonlgst the American people and the veterans population, as 

by Senator Kerry early on, amongst the POW I MIA 
~L~~:~o;'~ resistance to steps towards normalization until all 
IT • action are accounted for. 
we a rather delicate balancing act here, because of 

we need to take into consideration the views, as you have 
years, of the families of those who are still missing in 

SO it makes for a rather difficult path, a very delicate path, 
have to tread. 

you again for your patience here today and your very im­
reS,POn';;' to questions. Thank you. 

""'UIT. Do you want to go through this? 
McCAIN. Pardon me? 

Do you want to go through this? 
Sena·tor McCAIN. No, sir. Your lawyer said you hadn't had time 

it. 
I think we should go through it today, because it's 

Dr.atiing. If you all want to have these other fellows come on for 
me read it, mark it, and then we'll talk about it. 

pages 57-104 for the referenced documents.] 
CHAIRMAN. Why don't we do that? I think that's a good sug­

~d?&A~r;etot;here other Senators who have questions in this 
!'! Grassley. 

;~;;~;(;;;~:~~tI!~want to start with something that Senator in his last statement, and that is a discussion of 
knew about POWs in Laos in 1973. 

resort to any classified information, we know that Dr. 
illiing.lr believed that the Laotians still held POWs after Home­

a reference to his book, Years of Upheaval. 
quote, and I-it is a long paragraph, I will just quote a 

bit~md I will ask you for your comment. We knew of at 
instances in which an American serviceman had been cap­

alive and then subsequently disappeared. The evidence con­
of either voice communication from the ground in advance of 

or photographs and names published by the Commu­
none of these men was on the list of POWs handed over 
agreement. Why? Were they dead? How did they die? 
missing? How was that possible after capture? 

you tend to agree with this and have you ever had any con­
with Dr. Kissinger on this whole subject? 

""'Dr~ Not since the war, no, sir. Yet an interesting thing 
RI1,Pw'" end of the war. It didn't involve Dr. Kissinger. 

f!rst prisoners landed in the Philippines, one of them 
saId, Ross, I had two phone calls. I called my wife. I 

to call you to thank you for all you did. And I was asked to 
by all the men. This was Jerry Denton, later Senator 
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And I said, well, thank you very much, but if you only had 
calls, you called the wrong person. You should have 
people who went to Son Tay. You should have called 
Simons, because they risked their life for you in a very open 
and they never received any credit. 

And he said-I loved his response. Here was a guy that had 
in prison for years. Without batting an eye, he says, you're righl 
should have called Colonel Simons. 

And I said, let's do this, Jerry. When you get home, the first 
you guys ever come together, let's come together to thank 
because nobody ever did. 

Then, that started. This man here was sent to-Tom sumr,.,n 
Tom Meurer was sent to San Francisco to plan the San 
weekend. The prisoners wanted it in San Francisco. I said, 
San Francisco has got a lot of anti-war movements. I'm not 
it's a good idea. 

He said, Perot, we've been in jail for several years, have it in 
Francisco. Tom set it up mid-flight. And this will show you the 
tiness of Washington. I get a call from a senior White House 
saying, we don't like the San Francisco weekend. I said, who's 
Of course, I didn't get an answer to that. 

Then he said, we want you to kill it. I said, look, the whole 
munity has Come together in San Francisco. It's on the front 
of the paper every day. It's going to be the biggest parade in 
history of San Francisco. It's too late to kill it. And besides, 
POWs want to do it. 

We do not want the POWs to come together as a group 
they come to the white House. And I said, well, I under-stand, 
it's too late. They say, if you pursue this, you will never be 
to the white House again and you will not be invited to the 
Homecoming at the White House. 

And I said, fme. But sooner or later-oh, and if you pursue 
we will not allow any military bands to participate. I said, 
sooner or later somebody in the press is going to ask me why 
are no military bands, and I going to tell him every detail of 
conversation. 

A few hours later I got a call from General Stilwell who 
commander of the Presidio. He says, Perot, what in the devil 
you do to the white House? I said, what are you talking about? 
says, they just called and said, get him anything he wants. 

Now, we had the military bands. We could have gotten 
school bands, but this world class pettiness, not the Presjdel"~ 
any means, but down there at-you know, the guys blowing 
loons and what have you at the staff level. They didn't like 
and so I was, after 4 years of working night and day on 
became a nonperson. But that was fine with me because I th('UII'~ 
Watergate was abhorrent and I didn't want to have anything to 
with them anyhow. ._" 

Not that Dr. Kissinger had anything to do with it, but the po~ 
is there would not have been an occasion for me to talk to Dr. I<iB' 
singer because unfortunately we had a welcome home for th' 
POWs to thank the Son Tay raiders. 
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Senator GRASSLEY. Have you ever had any discussion with Dr. 
(jsEd'!l:er on whether or not we have ever gotten all the POWs 

PEROT. No, sir. I have no contact with him. I had one contact 
him when I asked him to help get the people out. It had been 

years since I talked to hino, it was 1979, I started to ex­
I was. And he says, I know who you are. You helped us 

eXpl'llnea it to him and I offered to retain him and he was 
'_,.Ih,-·he really reacted negatively. He said, Ross, after all you 

is nothing. I will do everything I can. H~ called me .. He 
they will be released. I found out at 2 p.m. m the mornmg 

the prison commander, who now lives in this country, refused 
to release them. And then we had to go ahead with the rescue. But 
that was the contact I had with him, I think the only contact I had 
with him after the war and he certainly responded then and I ap-
JIl!Ciate it. . 

Senator GRASSLEY. The DIA position stated to this committee IS 
that there are no MIAs or POWs still alive in Indochina. Now what 
J. am asking for when I ask this question is kind of your j1fdgment. 
As a committee that ends its business on Decen;tber of this y<:ar, I 
presume we will be making ~~e recommendations and ~ny Ideas 
,ou might have if you were wntmg a report for thIS commIttee, ~he 
atent to which you might recommend something about organlZll­
tion of our Government for handling this issue. 

In your judgment, does there exist anJo: just!fi~ation for DIA's 
continued involvement at the center of thIS actiVity or would you 
have any suggestions on personnel changes or Governmental reor­
pnization? 

Mr. PEROT. It's a good question. I need to think about it. I would 
.y that you need something like DIA. I have not been around DIA 
lince 1986. I don't know how the system works there now. You 
IIeed an organization who g!"," in every mor';ling !,tnd. says, he~e IS a 
!lew shred of evidence. Let s really look at It obJectively. Let s ~ot 
try to debunk it. Let's not discredit the person who brought It tn. 
Let's not spend all of our energy discrediting the person who 
brought it in. . 

This goes back to the mind set to debunk that theIr own people 
"rote reports about that was alive and well back in 1986. And I 
don't why that's true and they're all good people. But if you're 
lOing to spend the taxpayers' money, it ought to be on a productive 
way. 

I would say at this point in t~e, if . with lim!ted r~urces, I 
~Id put all the big bucks on trymg to Just negotiate dIrectlr, not 
-aste a lot of time with the other, in terms of all the details on 
intelligence. I would skip that and go straight into negotiation. 
They have what we want. We've got to work something out with 
them to get our men back. The sooner we start the better. 

Senator McCain makes a point on the veterans' ljI"0up. I'll be 
-beeailable 24 hours, 7 days a week, to talk to veterans groups. I've 

n very close to them. I was close to them when not many people 
Were. They know where I come from. I know where they come 
from. There is no way the veterans' groups or the families would 
want to obstruct a series of negotiating steps to get these men 
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home. He made his premise that we would go straight to normal. 
ization. That is not the premise I would use. 

There are a whole series of things we can do to see if we can 
gotiate the release of anyone who might be alive. I know that every 
family and every veteran would support that, and every person in 
uniform would support it. And every American would sUPPOrt it 

Senator GRASSLEY. You spoke about the mind set to debunk. I do 
not know whether you are making that as a statement you agTee 
with. If you do, how does that square with your further comment 
just made that they are all good people? 

Mr. PEROT. One person years ago, when I was working in 1986, a 
young person-I can't remember his name---eame in, he says, don't 
you ever wonder how we live with ourselves? 

I said, what do you mean? He says, don't you wonder what it 
must be like to spend all day of your life, every day, trying to dis­
credit any sighting that comes in? 

And I just sat there and listened. He says, well, here's the way 
you live with yourself. You just set the screen SO fine that nothing 
can get through. And I just listened. And that's one person wander. 
ing into my office, making a voluntary statement and leaving, but 
it was a statement, in my judgment, it was a statement of con. 
science from that person. 

Senator Grassley: And so you mean their willingness to open up 
and be candid with you is your statement about them being all 
good people? 

Mr. PEROT. I just---,<;ee, you can take good people, put them in the 
wrong environment, give them the wrong set of ground rules. No, I 
haven't found any villains. Again, pray that we won't look for vii· 
lains. If we look for villains, we'll never get our MIAs back. If we 
spend Our energy trying to get our MIAs back, we probably will get 
everybody back who's still alive. And many of the remains back 
from the people who are dead. 

Senator GRASSLEY. You and the committee here have discussed 
about the possibility of American prisoners sent to the U.S.S.R. 
from Vietnam. There has been SOlDe reporting in the press recently 
about it. A journalist and researcher, Mark Sauter, S-a-u-t-e-r, 
wrote about it on August 4 this year from Moscow. 

And I am not going to go into detail about it, but I guess I would 
ask you if your judgment is based upon these newspaper reports or 
your judgment is based upon other evidence you have or just a gut 
feeling you have Or statements that have been made to you or frOID 
the newspapers as well? 

Mr. PEROT. Other evidence, but I would want to give it in closed 
session. It would be obvious to you wh,r and if you-I think It 
would be very obvious to you why I don t want to give it in open 
session. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Well, I guess that is up to the chairman. If he 
wants to--

Mr. PEROT. Well, I can tell him privately if I haven't already told 
him and let him make the decision. That would be a simple way to 
expedite that. I'm happy to. tell you, but I really feel strongly thIS 
should not hit the papers If you want the men back. If you Just 
want another show business-
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The CHAIRMAN No no, no. We are not looking-as we hav~ said 
along, we are·no~this is not show business. So, why don t you 

to me privately. ·th th 
PEROT. Yes. We can get into a conference r?Om WI e 
committee, however you do it. I just would hke for you to 

know why I feel that there is a very high probablhty that they are 

thTI:'~ CHAIRMAN. We would really want to do that an~ we would 
want to do it before we leave today. Senatocrh~assebaIdo not have 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. aIrman. 
IIDY questions. t ddition-The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Perot, we do have-I have go some a 
al questions but I want to get the other panel up here n0'f.;l ~ant 
to give you ~ chance to read the documents that YdOU thaf, W ~~ 

d to so why do you not take a moment to 0 a. e 
epon ~ ace available for you. Mr. Codinha will give you a place 
=:e ayo~ can sit quietly and do that, unless you want to SIt here 
and do it. It is up to you. 

Mr PEROT. No I'll just go somewhere else. . h at the same 
Th~ C~. And we will get you a sandwlc 

~. PEROT No that is fme. And then I will come right back in. 
lt w~;"t take" me 'that-I just want to get this marked, so that I can 

be ~cb~n;;RMAN Mr Codinha will escort you up there and then if 
you could come b~ck ~ that we could finish some of t~e other ques­
tions that we do have apart from that, ~ woudldMapPMc~!fI~tp. if they 

If I could ask Mr. Meurer, Mr. Martm an r. 1 

would come up and be sworn. f th staff members point out 
Mr PEROT Could we have one 0 e S N . on the 

Sam Neua o~ the ml!-p, pl.ease, poi~t out w~e it as"'uar~u~~h-OK. 
map? Are you pointmg rff.ht at It. Hohl?d That's ~am Neua over 
There, where. all those. ags ahre, r.:fl th flags are right over to 
there? What IS the provmce were e.. ed to take 
the right? Right up in there is where the actIOn IS suppos 

P~~ CHAIRMAN which also, I might add, was an area ~eputed to 
be controlled by· North Vietnam and by the North V,etnamese 
Army. Is that accurate? . 

Mr. Perot: It wouldn't surprise me a ~It. b k M 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. We will welcome you ae, r. 

Perot, momentarily. 
Mr. PEROT. Thank you. h· I 
The CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, if the members ,?f t IS new pane? 

would remain standing, if you would raise your rIght hands please. 
Do you swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothmg but 

the truth, so help you God? 
Mr. MARTIN. I do. 
Mr. McKILLOP. I do. 
Mr. MEURER. I do. . ··f If· k 

CHAIRMAN. If each of you would Just Identl y yo~rse qUlc­
Iy the record, and I understand that one of you WIll make an 
Ol>enicDg and that is all. Is that-Mr. Martin, you are gomg to make 
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Mr. MARTIN. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, gentlemen. And thank you for YOUr 

patIence today. We appreciate it very much. If you could just iden. 
tify yourself and make your opening statement and then we will 
proceed. Mr. Martin? 

TESTIMONY OF MURPHY MARTIN 

Mr. MARTIN. My name is Murphy Martin. I was a working news­
man for over 30 years and during that time, I served as a news an­
chorman at ABC-TV and also as a news correspondent there and 
also in various news positions at other TV and radio operations 
around the country. 

In 1969, I became interested in the plight of the families of 
American prisoners of war in Southeast Asia. And after making a 
trip to Paris with four wives from the Dallas-Ft. Worth area, whose 
husbands were missing in action or POW, I put together a televi­
sion documentary for WF AA-TV in Dallas focusing on these wives 
and POWs in that area. 

After putting that documentary together, I contacted Ross Perot, 
whom I had met for the first time several months earlier, and told 
him about that documentary. Mr. Perot came to the studio to pre­
view the documentary and at that time, he met a young boy named 
Rick Singleton, whose father was, at that time, listed as missing in 
action in Southeast Asia. 

Mrs. Singleton told Mr. Perot that her little boy had been born 
after his father had left for Vietnam. And Mr. Perot said, do you 
mean that young man has never seen his father? This very simple 
encounter with one little boy and his mother had an immediate 
and powerful effect on Ross Perpt. 

He said at that time he would like to do anything that he could 
to help. And during the 23 years since that time, Ross Perot has 
been as good as his word. I believe that no American has worked SO 
long, so hard and so selflessly for American POWs and MIAs in 
Southeast Asia and their families as this man has. 

I had the privilege of working with Ross Perot and the organiza­
tion that he founded, United We Stand, from 1969 to 1972. Togeth­
er we made two trips to Southeast Asia, at Christmas time in 1969 
and then again in the spring of 1970 in an effort to gain improved 
treatment for American prisoners of war. 

And we succeeded through those trips and through many, manY 
other efforts involving thousands of people throughout this country 
in putting the world spotlight on the mistreatment of our men. . 

And I must say I have never been involved before or since WIth 
anything that was as gTatifying as those efforts on behalf of our 
POWs and their families. There is no reward that can ever matc~ 
having a fellow American who spent years in solitary confineme~1 
come up to you and say, thank you for what you did. After you ... 
went to Southeast Asia in 1969, they took the leg irons off me for 
the first time in 4 years. . 

This year, as in 1969, many have questIOned the motivations or 
the judgment of Ross Perot. And I want. to say I to this committee 
and to anyone who will listen that Ame~lcan owes this man a hu~ 
debt of gratitude. It was only through his tenacious leadership and 
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his sincere and deep concern for others, and of course his willing­
ness to spend millions of dollars of his own money that ended the 
torture and inhumane treatment of so many of our men. 

The anxiety and heartaches of those days still linger in many 
!mericans whose relatives are still missing in Southeast Asia. It is 
lilY hope that this committee will do anything and everything that 
iII necessary to answer the questions of these families fully and 
honestly, unaffected by politics or by any consideration other than 
the truth. After more than 20 years, that is the very least that 
they deserve. 

I thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Martin. We can hear 

your news media backgTound. Mr. McKillop? 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Martin follows:) 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF C. MURPHY MARTIN 

My name is Murphy Martin. I was a working newsman for over 30 years. During 
dlat time, I served as a news anchorman. an ABC News correspondent, and in nu· 
ID8TOUS other positions in radio and television. 

In 1969, I became interested in the plight of the families of American prisoners of 
war in Southeast Asia, and put together a television documentary for WFAA-TV in 
Dallas, Texas on several families of POWs in the area. I telephoned Ross Perot, 
whom I had met for the flISt time several months earlier, to tell him about the doc­
amentary . 

Mr. Perot came to the studio to preview the documentary and met a little boy 
aamed Rick Singleton. whoee father was a prisoner of war in Southeast Asia. Mn;. 
IliDglewn told Mr. Perot that her little boy had been born afWr his father had left 
... Vietnam. Mr. Perot said, "00 you mean this young man has never seen his 
lither?" 

This simple encounter with one little boy and his mother had an immediate and 
_rerllll effect on Mr. Perot. He said he would like to do anything he could to help. 

23 years since then, Ross Perot has been as good as his word. I believe that 
has worked 80 long, 80 hard, and so selflessly for American POWs and 

Asia, and their families. as this man. 
of working with Ross Perot and the organization he founded, 

1969 to 1972. We made two trips to Southeast Asia at 
" ~;:'~~:::'IPri::~~ in the Spring of 1970, in an effort to improve the treatment of 
~ ~ of war. We succeeded through those trips, and through many, 

efforts involving thousands of people, in putting the world spotlight on 
~u'tn"'tJOlel~t of our men. 

never been involved. before or since, with anything that was as gratifying 
efforts on behalf of our POWs and their families. There is no reward that 
match having a fellow American who spent 7 years in solitary confinement 
to you and say, "Thank you for what you did. Right after you went to 
Asia in 1969, they took the legirons off me for the first time in 4 years." 

as in 1969, many have questioned the motivations or the judgment of 
want to say to this committee, and to anyone who win listen, that 

owes this man a huge debt of gratitude. It was only his tenacious leader­
and deep concern for others. and of course his willingness to spend 

!!iIDio,,,, of his own money. that ended the torture and inhuman treatment 
our men. 

and heartaches of those days still linger in many Americans whose 
m;' .. ;,,~ in Southeast Asia. It's my hope that this committee will 

e:tlJ.t~:~~r~tha~td;is necessary to answer the questions of these rami-
lE by politics or by any other consideration than the 

is the very least they deserve. 

TESTIMONY OF HARRY McKILLOP 
!ofr. McKILLOP. Thank you, Senator. My name is Harry McKillop 
you indicated and we are today voluntarily giving sworn testi­

to the Senate Select Committee in the hope that it will be -----
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helpful. to the committee and also to clear up false and misleadin 
allegatIOns made or suggested in recent news coverage relating ~ 
~ .Perot and his efforts on behalf of the POW I MIAs and the' 
familIes. Ir 

I h';lve ~n associated with Ross Perot on matters relating ~ 
An.ten~an pnsoners of war and men missing in action in Southeast 
ASia smce 1969. I have. worked closely with him on this issue and 
h~ve made a total of nme tnps to Southeast Asia since the begi _ 
nmg of 1987. n 

Throughout the. 23 years, ~ Perot has never expressed Or 
sho,,:n to lI!e. an.y mterest m any personal investment or money_ 
~aking actIvity m Southeast Asia. He has absolutely never author_ 
Ized me or anyone else, to my knowledge, to discuss any possible 
mvestments or moneymaking activities in Southeast Asia. 

He has cle.arly and consistently told me that he has no interest 
whatsoever m any personal business or investment activity in 
Southeast Asia. ~ased on my observations over many years, I state 
~thout reservatIon that the only concerns of Ross Perot on this 
Issue have been our men and their families. He has had one pur­
pose and one purpose alone. Anyone who suggests anything else 
does not know what they are talking about. 
Rece~t news coverage has focused 0!l a document I brought back 

fr,?m Vietnam on my next to last tnp m 1990. The basic facts about 
thiS document are as follows. 

Ross ~erot did not send me to Vietnam then or ever to discuss 
a~y busmess matters for him or to make any business deals for 
him. H~ had no knowledge of this document or the discussions I 
had untIl I returned to J?allas. The document was just an invitation 
to Ross Perot to help Vietnam attract American investment if and 
when diplomatic relations between Vietnam and the United States 
were every restored. It was not an agreement with ~ Perot, as 
has been suggested. 
~ Perot has never had any business agreement with Vietnam 

e~er. The d?Cument arose from the fact that my interest in dealing 
~Ith the Vietnam was the POW I MIA issue. And Vietnam's main 
mterest was in developing or talking about Vietnam economically. 

I felt t~at by ta~in~ with them about their economic aspirations 
or IIstemng to their Ideas of what they may need in the future 
during these trips to Vietnam, I might develop and strengthen a 
rapport of relationship that would lead to progress on the pOW I 
MIA issue. 

However, the Vietnamese wanted to send a document back to 
Mr. Perot thro~gh me. I. accepted this and brought it back because 
of my fnendshlp With Vietnamese Foreign Minister Thach and my 
concern for the plight of the Vietnamese people. 

When I returned to Dallas and showed the document to Mr. 
Perot, he said, quote, "what the hell is this?" He made it very clell! 
that he had no interest whatsoever in the document or in any bUSI­
ness dealings in Vietnam. 

Mr. Perot also at the time told me not to go back to Vietnam, 
even though Foreign Minister Thach had extended a general or 
continuous invitation for further visit. I later did return to Viet­
nam, once in 1991, on the occasion of Foreign Minister Thach's re­
tirement. I did so because I had been Invited and I had heard that 
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wanted me to come for this occasion. I, as always, thought that 
might lead to a breakthrough on the POW I MIA issue. There 
none. 
short, ~ Perot's purpose in Southeast Asia has been hu-

lUll.it!,rilan and patriotic. He has never, never had a business pur­
there. He has always been careful to make sure that his ef­
on behalf of the POW IMIAs and their families did not jeop­

or conflict with those of the U.S. Government on this issue. 
!mln!" You. 

L,H.AU<M'\.N . Thank you, Mr. McKillop. Let me ask you-first 
all, we are going to limit ourselves, although there are not as 

Senators here, but we are going to try to--
. McKlu.op. Excuse me, sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. McKIu.op. I had one more paragraph. My mistake. I thought 

was finished. 
The CHAIRMAN. Go right ahead. 
Mr. McKlu.op. Thank you. 
The information from the recent news accounts apparently came 

Mr. La Bang, who was a young guide at the beginning of our 
and became a low or middle level official of Vietnam. This 

J!io,rmlatiion as reported is wrong in many respects, ranging from 
misstatement of the number of trips I made to Vietnam to his 

that Mr. Perot or I made unkept promises to provide books, 

~~t~~:iand other aid to Vietnam. I sometimes expressed sympathy for the plight of the 
people in this regard, no such promises were ever 

or on behalf of Ross Perot that he did not fulfill. 
!.ruml< you. That's it. 

CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. McKillop. Let me just say to you 
sort of strikes me, and maybe you can help me under­

it, a contradiction, and I want to ask Mr. Perot about this 
' aftelw!.rdls. but in what he has said thus far and what you said 

goal was and the action here. If the purpose was to negotiate 
he said we needed to negotiate and you needed to understand 

they wanted, clearly, Foreign Minister Thach sent this letter 
.~lie"ing was meeting some needs or interests of Mr. Perot. 

be no reason for him to offer this to Mr. Perot if he 
there would be some takeup on it. And yet, you're 

the reaction to Mr. Perot was an outright dismissal not 
-:.--".,- deal with it, do not go back and talk to them which seems 

cut off right in midstream the very kind of exchange and 
~lCe!>S that might have, in fact, led to are solution of POW. 

how do you further the POW process by just turning it off 
back and not responding? 

'11l1~1i~~I1:;,~I~)~i Oh, I think since day one it was our intention to 
:II and to obtain as much information as was available to us, 

each time we went over there we felt we were making progress 
that progress would come through a more intense, a more sin­
and a more creditable relationship. And while they listened to 

four or five of those visits, about four of the visits, there 
time when their interests become paramount. 

M CHAIRMAN. But is that not part of negotiating? 
r . McKILLOP. Yes. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Somebody's interest becomes paramount and 
have to meet their interest. Is that not primary negotiation 
Ross Perot says? 

Mr. McKILLOP. That, in a sense, is negotiation to some people. 
The CHAIRMAN. You just shut it off. You walked away, so 

say. 
Mr. McKILLOP. Yes. We did. 
The CHAIRMAN. Why? It seems so contrary to the notion of 

ting the MIA/ POWs back. 
Mr. McKILLOP. Well, I think because by the nature of the 

ment it would appear that they were wanting to do personal 
ness with Mr. Perot, and that was not what we were 100)king 

The CHAIRMAN. But it was only after normalization. The 
ment itself said so. The last paragraph of the document said 
ing in here is intended to circumvent any law or to take 
until after the time that normalization occurs. In fact, it m.mtior,ed 
POW / MIA, did it not? 

Mr. McKILLOP. Yes, mmm-hmm. 
The CHAIRMAN. So it clearly required moving forward on POW/ 

MIA. 
Mr. McKILLOP. But you see, we were looking for information on 

behalf and because our country's interest in liberating or defining 
them, and this document began to take on the semblance of a per­
sonal invitation to Ross to engage in business ventures that would 
involve investment and profit, and that was the furthest thing 
from Mr. Perot's mind. His discussions this morning about negotia­
tions were the fact that one country should negotiate with another. 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you saying to me that if Ross Perot's person­
al business involvement was what it took to get POWs back he 
would not have done it? 

Mr. KcKILLOP. Oh, I don't know that. Mr. Perot would have to 
answer that question. -I know he had no intention of getting in­
volved in personal business ventures. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, he said here he would do anything to get 
them back. He was prepared to put down $4.2 million to buy a 
tape. He spent $3 million to go over there. It is incomprehensible to 
me that he would not have been willing to invest a few million dol-
lars, if that is what it took, to get a POW back. . 

Mr. McKILLOP. That, you would have to ask him. I clearly thlOk 
that this involves a profit motive, and I think that is where we left 
off, a personal profit motive. 

The CHAIRMAN. OK. Let me come back to you afterwards, pe!'" 
haps when Mr. Perot is here, but I really want to ascertain thIS II 
almost a corollary issue, incidentally. It goes to the theory o.f nego­
tiation, perhaps, but far more central to the concern of thiS coll1" 
mittee is your testimony, gentlemen, with respect to what tran­
spired in Laos. And I would like it to be on the record in very p':; 
cise terms what you learned and what you heard with respect 
prisoners being held in the briefing that you received. . h t 

Now, Mr. Martin and Mr. Meurer, you were both there 10 t II 
trip to Laos, is that correct? In 1970? 

Mr. MARTIN. April of 1970. 
The CHAIRMAN. You both went to the embassy? 
Mr. MARTIN. Yes, we did. 
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CHAIRMAN. Would you both answer for the record? 

TESTIMONY OF THOMAS MEURER 

MEURER. Yes. Yes, we did, Senator. 
CHAIRMAN. And both of you were present when the CIA 

MARTIN. We were. 
MEURER: YES. 
CHAIRMAN. Was the CIA station chief present during that 

~~~j~?~' URER. !I Yes. 
MARTIN. Yes, he was. 
CHAIRMAN. Was he identified to you? 

· MEURER. Yes. 
MARTIN . Yes. 
CHAIRMAN. Were you introduced to him? 

· MARTIN. Yes, we were. 
Mr. MEURER. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was the Ambassador present during that brief-

MARTIN. Through a portion of it. I can't remember if he ~as 
through all of it, but I recall he was there through a portIOn 

yes. 
MEURER. I don't recall, Senator. 
CHAIRMAN. Were other people present? 
MARTIN. Yes, I believe that political officer Jim Murphy was 

· MEURER. Jim might have been there, I think. Ross was 

CHAIRMAN. Anyone else that you can recall? 
MARTIN. Ross was there, of course. 
CHAIRMAN. And anyone else that you recall? 
MARTIN. I don't recall. 
CHAIRMAN. Who conducted the briefmg? Who gave the brief-

BRYANT. Senator, I think it's kind of awkward because nei-
witness knows which one is to speak. Perhaps you could start 
Mr. Martin. 

CHAIRMAN. Do you recall who conducted the briefing? 
MARTIN. As I recall, the briefing initially was introduced and 

IDChICt.!d by Jim Murphy, and he introduced the station chief who 
not to name, as I understand it, and then he proceeded with 

intelligence information about POWs that were being held" in 
Sam Neua area. 

CHAIRMAN. Do you concur with that, Mr. Meurer? 
MEURER. Yes, I do, Senator. 
CHAIRMAN. Was there a map on the wall? 
MARTIN. I recall the maps, but for some reason I 

maps on a table, not on a wall. I'm not saying that that's 
There were maps. 

CHAIRMAN. Were you shown specific locations of where pris­
were being held in Laos, Mr. Martin? 
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Mr. MARTIN. Shown in the Sam Neua area, and caves were 
tioned there and a number was mentioned in the mid-20's as to 
number of men that were being held. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you were told specifically in 1971 at this 
ing-­

Mr. BRYANT. 1970. 
The CHAIRMAN. 1970, excuse me, that 25 or so-­
Mr. MEURER. I heard 27, sir. 
Mr. NARTIN. He thinks 27, I remember mid-20's, 25. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Meurer remembers 27, Mr. Martin 

bers 25, but the memory of both of you is specific as to mICHUI'. 
American prisoners of war being held in the Sam Neua area 
caves, is that accurate? 

Mr. MARTIN. That is correct. 
Mr. MEURER. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. And was there any question in your mind 

these were prisoners who were alive and being held at that 
that you were there, or had they been tracked earlier? 

Mr. MARTIN. No question in my mind. 
The CHAIRMAN: They were alive at the time you were there. 
Mr. MARTIN. They were alive at that time. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, what is it about the conversation 

makes you remember that? Can you share with us perhaps SPllCUII' 
cally what was said to you? 

Mr. MARTIN. Speaking for myself, there was such an inlt.",. 
then in trying to come with what we call hard information, 
ticularly in Laos, about any prisoner that had been sighted rec:eD.~ 
ly and alive. And when you mention a group of them or a numl_ 
of them, it really tweaked your interest. And that was in,~el.lbl:,: 
my mind from that day forward, the mention of the number, 
were alive, they were in Sam Neua. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir, Mr. Meurer? 
Mr. MEURER. Senator, I recall, you know, this was a ~':!;id~~;; 

was some 22 years ago, so quite frankly it is foggy to some 
What I recall, the meeting was very late at night, 1 or 2 
morning. I recall that we were in the embassy. To say how 
people in there, I can't recall precisely. I know Ross and lVl'Un"", 

were in there and the station chief, I remember him. I reme,m!lII! 
the number 27 . In fact, I made a note of that later on so that 
stuck in my mind, and men in the caves at Sam Neua. Now to 
that these were anything else, I just don't remember. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did they inform you that these men were sPl!CJl~ 
cally being tracked b~ them? 

Mr. MEURER. I don t recall that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you recall, Mr. Martin? 
Mr. MARTIN. I don't recall that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you recall how it was, did any of you ask hot' 

do you know these men are alive and being held prisoner? liP8 
Mr. MARTIN. I don't recall the specific question along that 

except that the presentation as it was made ~d the tone of u: 
conversation and the person who was making It and where It 'II 
being made gave it all the credence that I needed to believe it to be 
a true statement. 

rrl.. .... C'UA. • .,V-A-N' ~='-____ ~ 
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Meurer: Well, I just remember the sighting or scene. So it 
visual ob~rvation somehow that I recall. Somebody had seen 
men. D'd 
CHAIRMAN. Did you discuss, either of you, afterwards? I 

have further discussion about the fact saying gee, wow, these 
are being held or did you take note of it in any way among 

group? 
~---,.. . Oh, yes. We discussed it. I'm not sure how often or 

thereafter, but we discussed it on that trip. And I seem, to 
we discussed it the following day because of wondermg 

loud did it affect Soth Petrasy who had promised us so~ething 
then the next day did not deliver on what he had pro~lsed the 
before. And I wondered if somehow there was a ~Ie-m over 
we had learned during the night that affected the hst that he 

to give us. . 
o.;~[A~RMAN . Did either of you have occasIOn to tell any other 
of what you had learned at that time? 

MARTIN. Any other people? 
CHAIRMAN. At any time. 
MARTIN. Afterwards? 
CHAIRMAN. Yes, what you had learned. 
MARTIN. I feel quite certain that when we got back from that 

that in subsequent conversati,?ns with people at State and 
and the white House that we VISited With and gave reports to 

kind of summarized what went on and told them about that, 

MEURER. Yes, that was a figure that we had used quite a bit 
1970, as I recall, too. . f 

CHAIRMAN. Beyond this particular jour.ne~, have either 0 
been particularly active in POW I MIA affairs m, of course, the 
20 years? . . . behalf f 

BRYANT. Are you including all of the activIties on 0 

We Stand? 
CHAiRMAN. Apart from United We Stand. . 
MARTIN. I was active in United We Stand through I thmk 

~~;~~¥i~~~ on a full-time basis in 1972. I then returned continued to follow the story and remained on 
We Stand until-I want to say late December 

the men came home. Since that time, only what I 
and I continue to follow with a great deal of interest and 

oPlportUIuty I get. . . 
o.;~b!;R~~~. ~H~~as anybody ever refreshed your recollectIOn m 
~, you something or aiding your memory With 

'!'.~,.,~ing in Laos in 1970? 
".,u" ..... With respect to that particular meeting? Th!,t meet-

se not necessarily. But I thought I found somethmg that 
, what we heard in Lieutenant General 

report, which was made March 17, 1976, befor.e 
Comrruttee on Missing Persons of the U.S. House, and If 

to page 9 and quote from that report, in the case of 
facilities such as those around Sam Neua, the Pathet 

headquarters, it """,!ible to verify allegations as to pres-
of American m locatIOns. And I 
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The CHAIRMAN. And the number, 25 to 27 is firm in 
memory? 

Mr. MARTIN. In the mid-20's, yes. . 
The CHAIRMAN. So there is no question, as both of you sit 

under oath before this committee, no question whatsoever in 
memory that in 1970 you were told in a briefing from 1\lne:ri",.~ 
Government officials in Laos that American prisoners and 
number of 25 to 27 were alive and held in captivity in Sam Neua 
Laos, is that accurate? 

Mr. MARTIN. That's accurate in my mind. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Meurer? 
Mr. MEURER. Yes, 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me say, we have had a number of 

CUSSlOns here about what is and what is not evidence. When I 
three citizens in good standing come before this committee 
under oath testify as to something they personally witnessed 
he!,rd wit~ that kind of a.!firmation, I certainly individually 
thIS commIttee to have eVIdence of something. Where it fits in the 
larger mosaic is subject to the whole committee's judgment but I 
think it is important testimony. ' 

Senator Smith. 
Senator SMITH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Martin and Mr. 

Meurer, I would like to pick up on the same line of questioning. 
Obviously, this is a very significant meeting, probably more signifi­
cant today or after the war than you thought it was at the time 
you were there. I realize it has been 22 years, but if the facts, 81 
rou state th~m, are accurate, and they are being disputed by othel'B 
m the meetmg, as you have been told, if they are accurate, it 
means that POWs were held in camps, as you say, in the Sam 
Neua area, maybe other areas. You were told that, and it would 
mean that somebody would have to followup on that in the intelli· 
gence community and give us some idea of what happened to those 
people. And as far as we know, as far as I know, we have never 
received such information. 

Let me ask you a couple of questions very specifically about the 
meeting. If you do. not remember, say so. If you do--and I know it 
has been a long tIme. Was Mr. Petrasy mentioned at all in that 
meeting by anyone of the briefers as far as his credibility or what 
he had been saying in terms of whether or not he was reliable, 
knowledgeable, in a position of authority to know what he wal 
talking about when he in fact did indicate publicly and privatel~ to 
you that he held American POWs in Laos or knew of them benll 
held in Laos? Either one. Mr. Meurer, I am sorry. 

Mr. MEURER. You're saying at that meeting? No, there was noth­
ing mentioned about Soth Petrasy at that meeting that I recall. . 

Senator SMITH. In any other conversations that you had while 
you were there in 1970 or any other time, was Petrasy mentioned 
in terms of his credibility or lack of credibility? 

Mr. MARTIN. I don't remember his veracity ever being questioned 
by anyone to me. 

Senator SMITH. Was he discussed at all? 
Mr. MARTIN. Not to my knowledge. Not that I recall. 
Mr. MEURER. No, J met with him several times, and he was kind 

of the Communist Pathet Lao ambassador there, and I'm sure he 
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his job. But to say that he was flaky or anything like that, I 
know. 

SMITH. Do you have any doubt in your mind, and you 
of the constraints that we are under in terms of names, 

just want to remind you of that. Do you have any doubt in 
mind who the individual was that briefed you or was at that 

ieel~inl~! I only know the name he was introduc~d to me as 
what his position was. An I don't have any doubt m my mmd 
he was who he was told to us to be. And following the briefing 
that more positive in my thinking. 

f~nator SMITH. By name, you have no doubt that that individual 
his or her name. 

MARTIN. That was the name and the only name I ever heard 
by that man. 

~ :~~~.~~ SMITH. Help me to get an understanding of what this 
iii was about. Characterize it for me, if you can ,in terms of 

information that was said. You came into a room, and I 
you characterize it, but I mean you come in~ this room, 

maps present, you are being told you are gomg to get a 
IriEfu;Lg on POWs in Laos you were sent there or Mr. Perot was 

at the behest of'then President Nixon. What was said? I 
types of comments were made by th~ station chief to 

of you, or not necessarily to you, but durmg the m~tmg? 
they talk about radio transmissions, did they talk about Image­
did they talk about live-sighting reports, did they talk about 

knowledge, personal eyewitness accounts,. what type of <:IIS­
if you can remember it, took place to ~Ive you the f~lmg 
were talking about a number of AmerIcan POWs? EIther 

you. Mr. Martin? . 
MARTIN. Earlier, as I recall, we had been briefed by Ambas­
Godley, what I call an-and .got what I call an .0verVIew of 

situation in Laos. I am not talkmg about that meetmg, but ear­
Prior_hortly after our arrival there. At that meeting, per se, 

wa~I«~ down stairs a few steps to a room as I recall It. And the 
~~,ion began as to people being held. . . 

were some reports of sightings and then It was discussed 
how some of these pilots, when they would mak<; a para­

would be entrapped in that triple canopy fohage, and 
be suspended there, perhaps not be able to get out of 

pa:rachutes, That made it difficult and so on. 
then it got around to this particular thing, that the men 

were in Sam Neua were in the caves and there were 20 some­
That is what I recall about it. 

~~~~~S~M;ITH. Mr. Meurer, the same question. 
.~ I remember it was an impromptu meeting. It is not 

I think was planned, if I recall. I think we were called on 
~ii~'fi~%n~s~h:~o~rt~. notice, that we would have a special meeting for 
~ And I still go back-I recall it being late at night. 

pretty sure of that. I could be wrong, but I am pretty sure of 
And of-we had a party that night. We had 150 press with us 

second trip. And I think we were probably trying to stay 
from the press to some degree in that meeting, too. 



154 

What went on in the meeting, I just do not rec:la~~l~l'e~~~~~~t 
apologize. I tried during the deposition to construct s' 
was accurate and I just do not recall. I mentioned in my ae:pos:itio 
I was organizing all those things, and I had a lot of things 
mind, because I think we were going to Paris the next day. 
might have not just focused and clicked as much. I did 
some-I did make a note, which I later put in a report, and 
essence said, 27 men mentioned by this individual at that 
lar meeting. So, you know, I had written this down at a 
so, you know, I do not think that I just made that number up 
had pulled it out like that again. 

Senator SMITH. Did any of the information surprise you at 
You came to Laos. Did you have knowledge beforehand that 
were actively in Laos during the war, or was that a surprise 
you? 

Mr. MEURER. It was not a surprise to me. I was in the Air 
and I was teaching at the officer training school. I knew 
Laotian operations in 1965, 1966, 1967. I guess that is my 
right there. I did know about it, so it did not come as a sur'priile 
me at all. 

Senator SMITH. The final question, I ask you t~:~~~d'~~~~~~,i: 
asked Mr. Martin, do you feel certain that the il who 
identified to you as the person giving the briefing, the so-called 
tion chief, is that person? Are you confident that the name 
was given to you, there was a name given to you, do you 

Mr. MEURER. The name I wrote down, so I recall the _____ ,. __ ,_, 
ally, I probably couldn't pick him out in a lineup today, so 
there, too. Let me go back to one point you had made, thlee~~:d~~: 
were we surprised at that time. If you recall, from our s 
United We Stand, the POW thing was kind of an unfolding 
and we were quite novices in 1969 even though I had military 
rience. 

Still, a lot of the information coming out was relatively new. 
I think we basically had a premise that there were an awful 
people. The number at that particular time was 1,200 to 
so I think we assumed that there were just an awful lot of 
that they had not commented on. 

And I think-April of 1970, I think Hegdahl had come out 
think there was a number, 300 or something like that, 
knew were in the camps in the North based on what he 
we assumed there were a lot more. So, an incremental 27, I 
probably at that time, in my mind, was not that surprising. 

In the caves of Sam Neua, yes, caves, big areas where they 
operating up there that we knew the Pathet Lao-I had read 
that, so it wasn't a eureka, but it was still an important number. 
thought. . 

Senator SMITH. Just for the record, I just want to clartfy 
terms. The word missing as opposed to the word prisoners. 

Mr. MEURER. Yes. 
Senator SMITH. Were you told at that meeting it was 25 ID-"-

25 to 27 figure were prisoners? 
Mr. MEURER. I do not recall the term prisoners. 
Senator SMITH. What term do you recall? 
Mr. MEURER. I recall men, I think, being up there. 
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MARTIN. Men alive in caves. U.S. servicemen alive in caves. 
SMITH. Thank you very much. 

CHAIRMAN. Let me ask my colleagues if we can try to move 
JIlinutes. I do not want to cut anybody off because in fairness­
others who have had 10 or more, but if we can try to do that, 

come back if somebody has an urgency or so forth, because 
to hear from Ambassador Godley. 

that is very important testimony in the context of today. 
Reid. 

REID. Mr. Meurer, in going through your deposition, it is 
you had a subsequent meeting several years 

with . Murphy in Vietnam. 
MEURER. I got to know Jim, Jim Murphy. I think my first 

was probably 1969, and every time I would go into Laos, I 
would call him. 
REID. So the meeting that is the subject of all this discus­

not the first time you had seen him? 
MEURER. No. I had seen Jim on three or four other occasions 

to that. 
REID. So there is no question in your mind that the 

you were meeting with was the person that you have told 
it was not some man with some fake identification. 
MEURER. I do not know that. 

REID. But it was the same person you saw time after 
no matter what his name was? 
MEURER. You are talking about Mr. Murphy or the other in-

REID. Mr. Murphy. 
~;a~::;'u~!~ No, no doubt at all. I know Jim. !II REID. I see you describe another trip to Laos in Septem-

1973 with Bull Simons, who was retired military, to meet 
contacts as you met with embassy staff. You think you met 
Godley and Murphy, is that right? 

MEURER. I do not recall specifically. I think I might have. 
were there and, generally, would make cou.rtesy ~lls. On 
occasions I met with Ambassador Godley. If It was, It was a 

call, I think. . . 
REID. Chairman Kerry may have asked you thIS, but thiS 

1970 that we have talked to you about so much today, 
did that meeting take? 

M.,~R1rIN . I seem to recall something no more than an hour, 

REID. Late at night? 
M.,~R1rtN. Yes, and I seem to recall one of the reasons it was 
night, that there had been this semi-official thing given at 

Syne Hotel. 
~I.tor REID. I am sorry, I didn't understand that. 

MARTIN. The Lang Syne Hotel. A party, a lawn party at the 
and I seem to remember that it was there that we learned 

could get this information later that evening. And it was 
that party, where all of the various embassies were repre­

and so forth. It was following that that we went over for 
tneeting. 
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Senator REID. Now the meeting that we are talking about 
the one where you were told that there were 25 to 27 runeric • ...; 
and they were being held in caves, right? 

Mr. MARTIN. Yes. 
Senator REID. That is not something that you heard about on 

other trips to Vietnam or any place else? 
Mr. MARTIN. We had heard mentions of caves in the Laos 
Senator REID. Before that? 
Mr. MARTIN. Before that, yes. 
Senator REID. That Americans were being held in caves? 
Mr. MARTIN. There had been information, but it was without 

idation, that some of the men were being taken to caves. 
that were shot down. But at no time did they pinpoint the 
example, as being Sam Neua or was there a definitive answer 
as this. And, certainly, no definitive answer from someone in 
tion to know. 

Senator REID. But this night the location was pinpointed 
there were men being held in caves, that is what you were 

Mr. MARTIN. That is correct, sir. 
Senator REID. Mr. Meurer. 
Mr. MEURER. Yes, that particular evening the caves were 

tioned in Sam Neua. 
Senator REID. And at any time subsequent to that have 

talked to anyone, either one of you, that gave you i' , liil'rIIlatiOll 
about prisoners being held in caves? 

Mr. MEURER. Yes. 
Senator REID. When was that? 
Mr. MEURER. I think in 1973 when Bull Simons and I were 

there on a trip that fall, again, a station chief at Udorn 
tioned it to Bull that they were there. I think they were no 
there at that time. A number, it was not the same number, 
was-there were people there. . 

Senator REID. Did Mr. Murphy tell you this night where he 
this information? 

Mr. MEURER. It was not Mr. Murphy who was doing this. It 
the station chief. 

Senator REID. OK, I am sorry about that. Did the station 
tell you where he got the information? 

Mr. MEURER. I don't recall. He might have, but I don't recall. 
Senator REID. Mr. Martin? 
Mr. MARTIN. I do not recall him saying where he got the infor­

mation. 
Senator REID. Mr. Meurer, my time is fast winding down here. In 

your deposition, you indicate that you talked to a Jean Cadtedeux,; 
Eurasian, who asserted that many Americans were execu 
Laos. 

Mr. MARTIN. Yes. rse 
Senator REID. And a statement by a Monica Schwinn, a nu 'II 

who saw two blacks wearing VC pajamas, who spoke English. No 
could you respond to those two? aI 

Mr. MEURER. Yes. Let me go to Monica Schwinn, because actu ,.j 
ly that was Bernard Neal and Monica Schwinn. It was Berna 
Neal that I had talked to, and I said that m my deposition. I Just 
forgot his name the other day. 
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These were two German nurses actually. I think they were both 
nurses one male and one female . And Bernard had come through 
Dallas ' about 1974. They were captured by the VC and through a 

riod of many, many months were taken from the south to the 
:rth where they were eventually released with everybody. 

Bernard had told me on the t rip up there somewhere central, 
pear Hue, they had stopped a~ a VC camp for a .period of time. And 
one evening a couple of Amencans, black Americans who were car­
rying Kalashnikovs and wearing the uniform of the VC, had come 
in. They had heard them talking. They assumed they we~e Ameri­
cans because of the language. That is the only mformahon I had 
got on that. And I am assuming that-I did not turn tha~ over to 
the Government. This was 1974, but I am assuming that mforma­
tion was turned over. 

Senator REID. Tell me about this Eurasian. 
Mr. MEURER. This Eurasian was a man by the name of Jean 

Cadeux. Jean was an associate of Bull Simons' in 1962, and they 
were organizing the Kal, which are the mountaIn people on the Bu­
!ivan Plateau. When we went over, Bull remembered Jean, l;'nd fig­
ured maybe Jean could go back in that a~ea. He was Eurasian .. He 
could move in there pretty good, and see If he could fmd anythin!f. 

We went down to meet with them on the South Coast of ThaI­
land. He agreed to do it. He did spend a month back there an? 
crune back and said the information he had that a lot of ~en-
cans, toward the end ___ pecially toward the end of the war, if they 
were caught, they were summarily executed and put l!l shallow 
graves. He said that there was a .con~ern abou.t North Vletnrunese 
and the complexity of cadres commg Into the Villages, and ~hat thiS 
was the reason it was done. What number he gave, I don t know. 
What locations, I don't know. . ? 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Senator McCam. 
Senator MCCAIN. If I could just followup. He stated to you?that 

he believed that the policy was to execute captured Americans. 
Mr. MEURER. It was not a Laotian policy, I recall, Senal<?r. It was 

the villagers. Individual villagers. I think they were a httle c~m­
cerned about North Vietnamese cadres coming In and wantmg 
prisoners, as I understand it. By 1971 and 1972, the North V let­
namese were paying gold to a lot of villagers but they we~e harass­
ing the villagers, and I think the simplicity of it-thIS IS what I 
Was told, anyway. That is really all I know about. . 

Senator McCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have. no questIOns 
except to restate what I said to Ross Perot thIS mormng. And that 
is that these three individuals, Mr. McKillop, Mr. Meurer, and Mr. 
Martin, devoted several years of their lives on .behalf or the POWs. 
They gave up their own families, their own hme, thel~ own bUSI­
nesses in behalf of this effort. And, as I mentIOned thIS mo~mng, 
t~ey were part of a team that Mr. Perot assembled, and I shll be­
lIeve was directly responsible for the much better health .and per­
haps the survival of some of the POWs as a result of their efforts 
to publicize the plight of the POWs and their efforts to bring them 
home. And I think it is very important for the record that they 
also be recognized for their efforts for which I personally, and I 
know I speak for the POWs, am very grateful. Thank you, Mr. 
Chairman. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator McCain. Senator 
Grassley. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Chairman, I do not have any questions or 
this panel. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. Senator Kassebaum. 
Senator KASSEBAUM. The only question I have, and perhaps it 

was asked earlier of Mr. Perot, is regarding United We Stand. That 
was set up as a nonprofit organization to deal with the 1969 and 
1970 trips and any following trips, I assume. 

Mr. MARTIN. Actually, it was an organization that was set up to 
focus attention on issues of interest and to gather material and in­
formation and educate citizens about the problems, mutual prob­
lems in a nonpartisan way, nonpolitical way. And shortly after it 
was organized, it focused the attention on the POW IMIA, and to 
my knowledge, as long as I was involved in United We Stand, as ita 
president, that was our center focus. 

Senator KAssEBAUM. So, it was organized not just particularly_ 
it did not start out as an organization focused just on POW IMIA? 

Mr. MARTIN. It was not stated in its articles as being thus. But 
rather to take issues of interest public-to the public and educate 
them. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Did it continue on after 1973, or did it ter­
minate? 

Mr. MARTIN. I don't know the answer to that. I know it contin­
ued through 1973. 

Mr. BRYANT. Senator, it was finally dissolved, I believe in 1978, 
but the level of activity after 1973 was at a much lower level than 
it had been in the period from 1969 though 1973. 

The CHAIRMAN. The record should show that Mr. Bryant is coun­
sel for Mr. Perot and the other gentlemen here. I did not introduce 
him at the beginning. And, perhaps, the record could reflect that at 
the appropriate time. 

Mr. MARTIN. Mr. Chairman, if I might make one correction. Sen­
ator Brown earlier stated, or it might have been Senator Smith­
Senator Smith stated that we made that trip in April at the beh~ 
of President Nixon. That is not quite true. We made that trip 1R 

behalf of United We Stand and on behalf of POW families. 
It was an idea of Mr. Perot in order to keep the spotlight focusee!-. 

It was not on instructions from anyone in Government. We made It 
because United We Stand thought it would be good to help solve 
this problem. 

The CHAIRMAN. You raise a question when you say that. I re­
member somewhere in the deposition Mr. Perot saying that the,,: 
were meetings with Mr. Cline at the white House and Mr. Chuc 
Colson. Is that accurate? Do you recall those? 

Mr. MARTIN. I do not recall those. I am not aware of those. Th­
meetings could have been made earlier. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you recall them, Mr. Meurer? 
Mr. MEURER. Not Mr. Cline. Colson, I vaguely remember meet-
~ W Mr. MARTIN. I know that he met with Mr. Cline. Mr. Cline wou 
have told me later about meeting with Mr. Perot, but I am not sure 
of the timeframe on that, sir. 
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Senator SMITH. I think the reason I framed the question in that 
was because, as far as I understand it, and you know more 

it than I do, the embassy cables gave your group an official 
Justifiably, I would say on behalf of the families, but it did 

that. That is the reason why I implied President Nixon, 
" - .. --c' corrected on that. 

v"lA!J<_M.~N. Senator Kassebaum, have you completed your 
!III!",tlOnS! I did not mean to interrupt you. 
~ ~he'ia~:KA~SS~E~~BAUM . Yes. 
~ , . Before we move to Ambassador Godley and Mr. 

me ask you gentlemen, do you share Mr. Perot's con­
someone is alive today? Do you, Mr. Martin? 

Yes, I do. 
V!JlUJ<""A'~' Do you, Mr. Meurer? 

I have mixed emotions, Senator. I share his con vic­
there was somebody left in 1973. I firmly feel that there 

people there. 
In.AJ<'''''' . I should change mine. 

. MEURER. Whether they were POWs or people who had opted 
for various reasons, like we knew about Garwood. But to 
there are still people alive today, I find it difficult. In my 

lltimclny, I had commented about a meeting I had-in my deposi­
meeting I had with a man who was head of security, who 

one of the top people for Chiang Kai-shek and provided securi­
a big ship builder out of Hong Kong. I always recall the con­

~~.!io'n I had with him after I went over the issue of the POWs 
he indicated that, in essence, even though they are out, 

over. 
they are going to keep some people, and you will 

know about it. And they will be an asset. As long as they are 
asset they will keep them alive. But once they cease becoming 
asset, they will get rid of them, and you WIll never know about 

that has always stuck in the back of my mind. And the 
~Iti(>n is, are they an asset now or not. I don't know the answer 

that question. 
Senator SMITH. Who said that, Mr. Meurer? 
Mr. MEURER. A man by the name of Mr. John Tian Mu, who was 
military officer in Chiang Kai-shek's mHitary, responsible for 

over to China to pick up Chinese soldiers, torture them, 
information. He became head of security for a man by the 
C.Y. Tung in 1973. 

CHAIRMAN. Mr. Martin, you share the same opinion, then? 
. MARTIN. At the time I left I was not as close to the situation 

was no doubt in my mind that in 1973 and as late and 
1977 when I was still staying in touch with them, I 

there were POWs still there. I think there were 
behind. Whether they are there today and what their 

today and what their condition is today I am not in a posi­
say. 

CHAIRMAN. I think those are candid assessments. Let me ask 
same. Assuming, and I have no reason to assume oth­
you have these 25 to 27 people mentioned to you in 

is 1970, correct? 
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Mr. MARTIN. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. It would have been 3 years before they 

have been transferred, conceivably, to North Vietnam for 
ation. Or repatriated through the Laotian return. In fact 
how they were. The 10 who came back were 9 Americans and 1 
nadian. 

Mr. MEURER. Were they held in the caves? 
The CHAIRMAN. They were initially, but they were then 

ferred to North Vietnam. They were, in fact, captured by North 
etnamese and reputed to be held by the Pathet Lao, but under 
control-as you know, most of that northern area was really 
aged and run by the North Vietnamese. And in fact, there 
North Vietnamese Army units present, as you have said. 

My question to you then is, I suppose you would accept the 
bility-not the probability, but the possibility that, if there 
to 27 and 10 returned, 15 could have died in the intervening 
or been killed, or tortured, Or whatever. 

Mr. MARTIN. Well, I would accept it more readily had it not 
for General Walters' report on page 9 where he says, in • M," .• -
mentions the men being in Sam Neua at that time and colnfirmej 
as being there. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is a good point. I take it that also the 
leburger letter and the DIA assessment is really referring to 
period of time, is that accurate? The 1973 period? 

Mr. MARTIN. That is my interpretation, yes. 
The CHAiRMAN. I think that is a fair interpretation. Did 

want to add to that, Mr. McKillop? 
Mr. McKiLLOP. Yes, I wanted to add my position. To the 

that I am still firmly convinced as of today that there are 
living prisoners over there. 

The CHAIRMAN. Over where? 
Mr. McKILLOP. Up in the Indochina area. 
The CHAIRMAN. In Vietnam? Laos? Cambodia? 
Mr. McKiLLOP. Most likely in Laos, some in Cambodia. I do 

have any evidence as you might like to have this morning, but 
the basis of the many visits, the various people that we were 
touch with--

The CHAIRMAN. Let me come back, if I can, Mr. McKillop. I 
not mean to cut you off, but I want to try to keep things ~;~~~ 
here, and moving crisply if we can. Mr. Meurer has put fc 
what a number of people have heard and hypothesized as this 
tion of asset. If there is a value to them, they might have 
alive. 

But if you reach a point where they might have become a 
ity, it is hard to understand why the Government would keep . 
alive to deal with the problem. Can you tell us how you would Vl~ 
Vietnam being advanced today, how Vietnam would be advanCtOU 
today by having people alive? How would their strategy, their goall 
of normalization, of joining the civilized world, and so forth, ho" 
would that be advanced by having people today alive? 

Mr. McKILLOP. I think in Vietnam they have diminished asset 
value. But certainly Laos would still have reason and most likelY 
Cambodia would. 
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CHAIRMAN. Question mark. Cambodia with Pol Pot. It is very 
believe that any foreigner could conceivably have surv!ved 
the Pol Pot regime. Can you suggest to us how American 

of all people might have survived Pol Pot? 
1I011e!M~c'KILLOP. On the contrary, I think they are so far apart, 

are at least three factions ov~r ther~, that whatever faction 
them is certainly not gomg to gIve them up to another 
give them up to anybody. . 

. In 1975 to 1979, there was only one factIOn .. Only 
~~,~~~~~RJNN~o~body survived who was a foreigner at that period of 

sure you are familiar with that period. In fact the DIA 
and, in fact, the Cambodian Government has been very 

~lcoml~g do not have a live-sighting report of s!gnificance. We 
I think that exist that they are gomg to followup 

A::~~:~~li'I' do not w~nt to debate that with you. . 
come back to one other question. On the b,:,sme~ deal· 
know Foreign Minister Thach. I know ForeIgn MInIster 

is a very wise and very schooled diplomat. He does not 
in things lightly. He took great ~isks. He went on the lme 

relationship to the United States m seeking the wlthdraw:,l 
country's troops from Cambodia, and he went on the ~me m 

POW /MIA issue and, in fact, the degr.ee to ,,:hich he 
the line, and China's fears of him cost hIm his Job, ultl' 

he gives to you a document to deliver to Mr. ~erot ?ffering 
t lnlSill~;S relationship, he clearly saw th~t as a~vancmg hIS mter· 
:.; the country's interests as foreIgn mmlster, would you 

McKILLOP. Except that I think it was driven more by the 
faction than it was by Mr. Th.ach.. . 

CHAIRMAN. Did you negotiate WIth hIm or the younger 

McKILLOP. I was talking to Mr. Thach. I was relating to ~r. 
But there was always the younger factIOn that was commg 
a different position or different, more urgent.-- . 

CHAIRMAN. But they knew, all of them, that you were mter· 
in POW/MIA, correct? 
McKiLLOP. Without question. ., 
CHAIRMAN. Did he, in the course of offermg thIS deal, s,:,g' 

that if you followed up on it you would, m fact, receive 
return with respect to POW/ MIA? 

No, he did not. 
'c:~;~~':;~~ So, there was not POW/MIA quid pro quo on 

McKILLOP. No, there was not. 
CHAIRMAN. Does that not suggest to you, and Mr. Perot, now 

back here, it raises a huge issue in my mind about the ca· 
this negotiation process you talk about. Clearly your sO.le 

- .. ,,, .•. Mr. Perot, and I will wait until you come back, but I Wlll 
think about it maybe, your interes~ was POW/MIA and 
that. To be proffering you some kmd of busmess rela· 

withc)ut the offer simultaneously of people seems to defy 
i::"'0OUlP that there is any way down the road to get them to 
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make that kind of offer now. I may be wrong, and you may ha 
response to that. But it is a hard one to understand. VI! 

Senator SMITH. I have one clarification I would like to mak 
regard to the so-called 9 or 10. I think one died, so e 
reaIl'y only nine who came back, captured by the North 
ese In Laos and released. I think the chairman mentioned 
your figure-if you will look at the figure of 25 Or 27, could ~ny 
those be some of those people? 

It is my understanding that most of these 10, I 
about all, but most of these were shot down in the U1JLU-.L~')US 
moved immediately to Vietnam, which would seem 
time period you are talking about. I would have to 
think that that is accurate. 

Just one question to you, Mr. McKiIlop. In terms of W1LU"'ll12 
on what the chairman just said in terms of signals or 
nals that may have been sent to you by reference 
could the~e be. ~ts in the sense that by aIlowin~ 
dence of IIve-slghtmg reports to surface that . 
trying to send us this kind of a signal that they wan u"tednll:rnto'ese 
ate? Does that theory-and it is a theory, that is all it is, does 
make any sense to you? 

.Mr. MC~Il.LOP. No. I had very few signals sent to me cOln~'!rniJl 
Vietnam . Itself or having sightings in Vietnam. I had 
nal~ co~mg that way. Bear in mind that we got into 
IC sltuahon as a matter of interest and as a matter 
our re!ationship. And it was a fme thing as far as it went. 
,,:,he!, It started to develop into a personal invitation with all 
Significances of profitmaking and so forth that is where I 
get off. And your earlier question of, doesn1t this show that neg:otil! 
tion doesn't work--

The CHAIRMAN. I did not say that. It does not say that it does 
work. It suggests ~hat they had nothing to offer. It suggests 
they were not willmg to come through even to an independent 
sonality like Mr. Perot whom they would have had reason to 
on the subject of MIA/POW, because he was so clearly 
dow!' a road they wanted to move down, as we will see. Or as 
see m the documents which Mr. Perot is going to discuss. 

Let me suggest if I can, with the consent of my vice eh,';rl:nal 
that we move to the next panel. We can pick up on this 
to when Mr. Perot comes back. But we do want to get Arnb,'lSSa4CI 
Godley and Mr. Murphy in as quickly as we can. 

Mr. BRYANT. Senator, do you know how long? 
Th~ CHAIRMAN. This will be a brief panel. I suspect it wiIl be 

the hme we Just took. There are two people and it really 
around the meeting alone. Ambassador Godley--{)h, 
change here, the stenographer deserves and needs, literally, a 
minute recess. We stand in recess for only 5 minutes. 

[Recess.] 
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will Come to order. 

have a fair amount of work to do. I have offered Mr. Perot '!f'" 
portunity to proceed and, with characteristic graciousness and witll 
extraordinary generosity with his time today, he would like to hear 
this panel, and then he will come back on. So we are grateful fol 
that fact and impressed by hiS wilmgness to be so available bet'l-
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Ambassador and Mr. Murphy could I ask you both to rise SO 
please. 

raise your right hand? Do you swear to teIl the truth, 
and nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

UnbasS£ldor liODLLEY. I do. 
lVllJ"rn, . I do. 

Mr. Ambassador, we recognize that you are 
with a little bit of difficulty, and I hope-if you talk right 
microphone, I think that should facilitate. If you get up 

close but you are probably a better judge of that than 
you ~ant to make any statement at all or just submit to 

~ t'ESTIMO~NY OF McMURTRIE GODLEY, U.S. AMBASSADOR TO 
LAOS, 1969-1973, MORRIS, NY 

Jl\1)~sa':lor GODLEY. No, sir. 
.l.!I[AJR"IA~. Mr. Murphy, do you have any statement you 

to make? 

TESTIMONY OF JAMES MURPHY, FORMER U.S. EMBASSY 
POLITICAL OFFICER, CALUMET, OK 

MURPHY. No, I have prepared a statement for the committee, 
haven't. 

prepared statement of Mr. Murphy to foIlow:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF' JAMES MURPHY 

fi!~~~'';''"' to the Questions posed by the committee in a letter to me dated July 
the following observations: 

Desk at the State Department in June. 196~. and was ass~gned to 
En~b8"Y in Vientiane, Laos. in July, 1967. I served m .Laos about ::J years, 

was assigned to INR/REA/SEA at State m September, 1970. 
I went to work for Frank Sieverts, a Special Assistant to the 

for POW I MIA Matters. Almost immediately alte~ the re­
. prisoners of war. early in 1973. I ~oi!led .the CambodIan Desk 

stayed until reassigned to FSI for mld-career trammg m July, 1974. I recall 
POW I MIA "sightings" at the Lao Desk, in my offi~ in Vientiane. and. of 

Frank Sieverts' office at State. Other U.S. agencies had these reports as 
information. . 

~ivitii .. L confirm the whereabouts and conditions of American POWs dunng 
under long before I joined the Lao Desk ~n. ~une. 1966. ~hey 

;:f~~~~~.\~~Lt~::; I was not involved with any actIVities or operations 
if the war. 

had admitted to holding some Americans before I joined the Lao 

~
.~~;~ that evidence. I gave little weight or credence to state.ments by 

American roWs. I am confident that Mr. Pethrasy lIStened to 
from the Pathet Lao zone. Almost daily, these broadcasts claimed 
bombing Laos were shot down by the PLA. The .FBIS translated 

b."'~d'~I~ and almost every day I read these translations carefully. I recall 
PL claims to some known U.S. Air force missions over Laos. I 

correspondence between PL claims and real events. I also learned that 
~~~:::'7t officials were monitoring these claims for the same purposes. I later 
~ these effort produced little or nothing in terms of useful evidence of 

.8 , airmen downed over Laos. 
no knowledge of discussions about the POW IMIA issues during the 

;?_.!"'I'!!:,!!~,.~~!t.ic," the Accords. The Department of Defense and 
. provided U.S. negotiators all of our informa-
recommendations as to what agreements the U.S.G. 

try to about the question. I add two impression~: First, the 
Was of highest priority to U.S. negotiators; and, second. Frank Sleverts and 
Shields (DoD) appeared satisfied with the way their proposals were treated. I 



164 

recall that delays in the POW exchange took place. These were resolved but I 
know how they were settled. A few days after the roWs were exchanged I 
transferred to the Cambodian Desk. • 
. During Mr. Perot's visits to Laos, I was the Embassy Control Officer (8 eu,.I. _ _ •. 

tic ter.)1l for baggage handler and expediter). As we at the U.S. Embassy ~derstG; 
th~ m~es from Washington, we were supposed to help Mr. Perot, but he 
private cltizen and hence had to pay for the costs he incurred during his visit. 

The secretary of the Political Section and a junior Foreign Service Officer 
enormously efficient in helping on the first visit during which some ".XI"'''''';;·';;: 
incurred in handling the media covering the Perot visit. We sent Mr. 
for these costs and he paid them. We reported to Washington on the 
drafted some of this reporting. I understand that the Committee has all 
ports. As I was reminded!Jy the Committee's staff, Mr. Perot returned to 
family members of some U.s. Air force men downed over Laos. Perot and 
these ladies met with the PL representatives who lived in a compound 
street fro!ll the U.S. Embassy. Mr. Perot and some of the family members met 
U.S. officlals. I probably would have reported to the ambassador and Washington 
any such meetings. 

My reporting would give the Committee a much more accurate and 
pression of my views than I can reconstruct 22 years later. As ] 
Pe!ot and h~ ~istants were very friendly, scrupulous in paying any 
qUlte appreciatIve of the Embassy's help. During one or both visits Mr. 
met with officials of the Royal Lao Government. I assume the Embassy 
these appointments. 
. Fin~ly, th~ Commi.ttee asks .if "Embassy personnel. including CIA officials, 
mtelhgence mformation suffiCIent to track U.S. personnel and to estimate 
number of U.S. POWs being held In Laos?" The short answer would be "no." 
ports of "informers" strongly suggested that some U.S. citizens were ~~:~U;~: 
Most of us involved with this issue guessed, or "knew", there re 
shoot-downs. We did not know if they had survived very long after 
although some other later reports seemed to confirm that some may 
We did not have any certainty about where they were or how 
~eld. Ou,: own in~nse d~ire f<!r any news about U.S. POWs '!lay have dis1tortoo. 
mformation ~e did obtain. As 18 true elsewhere, some people 10 Asia tend to 
what they thInk you want to hear. As [told families of U.S . citizens missing· 
(shortly after the POW release), I do not believe any U.S. citizen was held 
his will in Southeast Asia. 

. The CHAIRMAN. All right. We thank you for joining us today. 
vlOusly the critical question on the committee's mind is to try 
focus on the visit of Messrs. Perot, Martin, and Meurer to Laos 
1970. Do you both recall that visit? 

Ambassador GODLEY. Senator, I must say, I am very confused. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me just ascertain for the record, you 

ambassador during what years? 
Ambassador GODLEY. 1969 to 1973. 
The CHAIRMAN. So, you were ambassador in Laos during a 

period of the war--<>f the nonwar war. 
Ambassador GODLEY. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And Mr. MurphY;J0ur role was what? 
Mr. MURPHY. I was in the politic section. I was one of the 

cers in the political section. I worked for Nick Galiotis 
Charles Rushing. And, at the time my boss was 
who reported to the ambassador. By the time 
arrived, I had become more identified with 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you in your embassy in 
American prisoners and trying to ascertain a status of 
soldiers lost during the course of the secret war in Laos? 

Mr. MURPHY. I was not doing that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was the embassy doing that? 
Mr. MURPHY. Well. I am trying. The embassy was-through tht 

intelligence community-the embassy had that as a matter of f~ 
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that was a standard. You have a list of things you are sup­
to be looking for and that was one of the standard things. 

that had been there before I got there and after I left . 
CHAIRMAN. Were you aware as the political offic<;r, in the 

,,,,,ur!;e of your meetings with the ambassador and others In the m­
community that Americans had been lost fightmg over 

in Laos? 
M1JRP'HY. Oh, yes. The Pathet Lao-let me try to make one 

"'!~~:f~~!f;~~i~,~This was not a secret war in the sense that the press 
;i to it as a secret war. The North Vietnamese, as you 

remarked, had 45,000 to 100,000 regular army troops 
VlO'lat.lOn of their written agreement of 1962. . 
the process of saying, describing how we were keepmg 

of this, had said we would fly armed reconnaIssance over 
if fired upon, they will fire back. Therefore, there was no 
embarrassment or sensitivity about having a pilot lost 

Laos, in my mind. 
The CHAIRMAN. But let us be a little bit more forthcoming. 
Mr. MURPHY. Furthermore, the Pathet Lao---
The CHAIRMAN. We were dropping bombs? 
Mr. MURPHY. Oh, sure. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is not just flying reconnaissance. 
Mr. MURPHY. I am tallting about the sensitivity of having a miss­

pilot. If you have reconnaissance, armed reconnaissance over­
Wl'ln,~--II'i'1nlg over a country, you can lose pilots. 

L,"}l[AIIRMAN. But do not suggest to the committee that the 
~",as<m we were losing pilots and were not surprised about it was 
,P'!IP') because we were flying reconnaissance. 

MURPHY. Oh. no. We were bombing. 
The CHAIRMAN. We were bombing. .. . 
Mr. MURPHY. We were bombing the Ho Chi Mmh Trail . 

CHAIRMAN. That is a war. . 
MURPHY. And in other parts of Laos, but mostly the Ho Chi 
Trail. . I ? 

The CHAIRMAN. So, in point of fact, we were losmg peop e. 
Mr. MURPHY. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. We lost how many in total? 600 and som<;? 
Mr. MURPHY. I don't recall at this time. I had all that mforma­

year ago. I simply don't have it now. 
CHAIRMAN. Well, do you specifically recall that when 'you 

the embassy, your embassy had knowledge of Amencan 
~ prP.f,~~~,~o~~f:;w~~ar held by the Pathet Lao? . 
~ . I specifically recall intelligence reports statmg thB;t 

an informant, unidentified, but a native, not an Amen-
,!~:~~F~~to:~h:a~v~e seen live Americans captured. That would not because the Pathet Lao had broadcast saying that 

prisoner. 
Ambassador. or Mr. Murphy, or both. did 

an intelligence assessment that Americans were, in fact, 
uU.rU IQ the period 1969 to 1973? 

7 ~~!~~~~(l~~ GODLEY. Sir, we had proof, as much as you can, that 
.' were taken prisoner. Where they were held, and by 

they were held, there was a good deal of question. I person­
was convinced that there were no Americans held by the 
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Pathet Lao, and the Americans that were prisoners were prisone 
of the North Vietnamese units in Laos or had been taken back: 
North Vietnam. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you concur, Mr. Murphy, with that asses... 
ment? Is that also your memory? 

Mr. MURPHY. My memory at that time, in 1970, was that one of 
the reports, there may have been more, one of the intelligence re­
ports seemed plausible that live Americans might have been held 
In the caves near Sam Neua? It seemed, I do not recall, and the 
committee should know what was the date, not of the report but 
the date of the sighting. When they were there, I do not recall.' 

The CHAIRMAN. Is that the only report in the entire time YOU 
were there of Americans being held in Laos? 

Mr. MURPHY. It was one of the most specific and detailed and I 
think that is why it stuck out. There were other reports. I r'ecall a 
me. I am trying to remember the size, I can't even do that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you recall the period of time? 
Mr. MURPHY. Do I recall the period of time? 
The CHAIRMAN. That that specific report was made. 
Mr. MURPHY. I do not. It had to have been before 1970, but I 

don't recall. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were either of you, or both of you present during 

the briefing in April 1970 which Mr. Perot, Mr. Meurer, and Mr. 
Martin have all referred to? 

Mr. MURPHY. Yes, I think I recall being at such a meeting. I had 
a great deal of difficulty with this because initially I had the whole 
?arn two t~ips confused in my mind. As my deposition shows, it 
Just was a Jumble. And I had a definite recollection of a meeting, 
this famous meeting--<>f not even Murphy and Tom, who I know 
yery .well, and certainly are not making things up-nobody is lying 
In thiS. I recall that meeting, but I didn't have it directly associated 
with this briefing, but I guess it was. Now, I guess it was. 

RESPONSE BY JAMES MURPHY 

My response to a question about a briefmg of Perot and his assistants was oon­
fused. I believe my deposition was that Perot wanted to meet the Station Chief and 
that I arranged. such a meeting. Today just before I answered questions, Tom 
Meurer told me there was a "briefing." I do not doubt them but I did not recall such 
a b.riefi!1~ during ,my deposition and specifically r have no recollection of the Station 
Chief ~vmg a bnefing. Maybe he did; maybe someone did, hut I could not tell the 
Commtttee 1 remembered the Station Chief giving 8 briefmg at any meeting if one 
took place. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you recall the number of 25 or 27 prisoners 
being held in caves in Sam Neua as having been briefed to them by 
the station chief? 

Mr. MURPHY. I do not recall that number. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you recall any number whatsoever? . 
Mr. MURPHY. I would just-just to add to the confusion, I had III 

mind 18 in one report. Now, I don't know whether that was briefed 
to them or not. And then when I talked to your staff and wss 
giving my deposition to your committee, the lawyers and so forth, II 
have now been trying to think about this for all this time. But 
just cannot get it sorted out in my mind. Although, of course, I wss 
quite interested, and I later worked in POW IMIA affairs. And I 
had lists of everybody missing and all that. I just cannot recall. 
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on that particular meeting, I cannot recall at all a number 
briefed. I had in mind, as I said, on this particular report, I 
mind a different number. 

GODLEY. I do not believe I was at that briefing. I 
heard until today of the figure of 25 Americans held in Sam 

CHAIRMAN. You have never heard that number until today? 
AInb:assad,or GODLEY. According to my recollection 20 years ago. I 

my conviction was that, as I said earlier, no Americans were 
the Pathet Lao. But Sam Neua was, of course, the Pathet 

capital, unquote. So I would have seriously questioned 
men held there. One, how did we know that figure? I do 

think we ever had such good intelligence. Two, had that been 
case, the station chief certainly would have informed me. 

CHAIRMAN. Let me understand again, the date you departed 
Vientiane was what, 1973? 

Ambassador GODLEY. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you there through the Paris Peace Ac-

Ambassador GODLEY. I was there for most of them, yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. So when Secretary Eagleburger sends to the Sec­

of State-,strike that. When he sends-he is Assistant Secre­
Defense and he sends to the Secretary of Defense a memo­

ilDdu:rn in which he is citing the inadequate accounting for prison-
the Lao, do you concur that there was an inadequate ac­

~Itir,g by the Lao? 
Ambassador GODLEY. I'm sorry, would you repeat that question? 
The CHAIRMAN. In 1973, at the time of the Peace Accords, Laos 

not a partner to the peace negotiations, correct? 
Arnb'iSSadc)r GODLEY. (nods in the affirmative) 

CHAIRMAN. The Peace Accords signed by Vietnam were not 
by Laos. In a specific memorandum written by Lawrence 

'f:~~::::d~~then Assistant Secretary of Defense. 
,J GoDLEY. Eagleburger Secretary of Defense, no, sir. 

mean somebody else? 
CHAIRMAN. He was the Acting Assistant Secretary. Law-

~~~:~~~Ir~~ was the Acting Assistant Secretary. £ UOm .. ,y. Of State? 
CHAIRMAN. Of Defense. 

Ambassador GODLEY. OK. 
The CHAIRMAN. And he wrote a memorandum to the Secretary 
ggestir,g that after the recovery of the last prisoners from North 

should be advised unequivocally that we will still 
responsible for the return of all POWs being held in 
and once again North Vietnam should be clearly in­

that an accounting for 10 men out of a total of more than 
from Laos is considered unacceptable. Do you recall pressing 
issue with the Pathet Lao? 

Ambassador GODLEY. No, sir, I do not recall it. 
The CHAIRMAN. It is possible, and again we have not heard from 

Eagleburger yet, that they were simply reacting to statis­
he mentions in his first paragraph suggesting that a 2.5 

18I..,...,t accounting in contrast to the 45 percent accounting which 
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he cites for North Vietnam is simply inadequate, and beca 
many people were lost, perhaps there should have been more Use 

It may not be that it was based on a lot except that h~ 
m<:ntion specifically an assessment that so;"e people were 
bemg held. 

Now, do you have a recollection of that? 
Ambassador GoDLEY. No, sir, I do not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you, Mr. Murphy? 
Mr. MURP.HY. I left Laos on June 1970, shortly after the 

Perot VISit, m fact, so that was in April. I left in May 
and then I was back, and later in 1971 I was on the 
desk-office. To answer your question directly no but 
ably wouldn't have, because just as soon as OPeration Ho'mElCo.in~ 
ended, I was transferred to the Cambodian desk and so totally 
of the circuit on that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me read this to both of you. This 
March, or after 28 March, 1973, Larry Eagleburger, a 
marche be made to the ranking LPF representing at V;,oni';"~8 
the U.S. Ambassador personally-that s you-and he, l~~~~: 
you earlier in this, and he says this initiative should p 
forcefully assert that the United States will no longer play 
with the POW issue in Laos. 

Th<: LPF should. be told that we have reason to believe they 
additional U.S. pnsoners and we demand their immediate 
as well as an accounting and information on all those who 
have died. 

Finally, the LPF should be advised that failure to provide a 
factory answer could result in appropriate United States aclCIOIlS. 

Now, do you have a recollection of what the rationale was 
that? 

Ambassador GODLEY. I do not. 
The CHAIRMAN. You do not? 
Ambassador GoDLEY. The only thing, I might wonder if 

burger was Assistant Secretary of Defense-I would have rec,eive 
instructions from the Secretary of State, not the Secretary 
fense. I Just wonder if any such instructions were issued by 

The CHAIRMAN. I might add that he simultaneously 
mem?randum to Secretary Kissinger, who was negotiating 
the time, and he said to Secretary Kissinger almost the same 
In fact, he said-it's verbatim, the same paragraph I just read. 
a shortened memo. 

As an accompanying measure, Ambassador Godley should be 
structed to lean hard on Souvannaphouma, and tell him to let 
LPF know that political concessions in the new Pr'ovincial (k,ve.rII 

ment of National Union will be next to impossible ~!~:r~~~:i~~ ing the POW question. You have no memory of that 
Ambassador GoDLEY. No. I wonder if the State records 

that such a telegram was sent to me. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, at this point, gentlemen, neither of yOU CIJII 

say that Messrs. Meurer, Perot, and Martin, didn't hear what theY 
have told this committee they heard, is that accurate? 

Mr. MURPHY. No, I cannot say that. 
Ambassador GoDLEY. I cannot guarantee it, because I was no' 

there. I do, however, believe in my own mind that such a statemelll 
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not have been made, because I don't think it's accurate to 
25 or 27 Americans were detained in Sam Neua. 

":lb~:d~;(~' Why is it not accurate? Why do you say that? 
It GoDLEY. (1) How did we know it? (2) I was always 

the impression and convinced that Americans taken prisoner 
were handed over to the Vietnamese, or perhaps to better 
that, American prisoners captured in Lao~ were capt~red 

Vietnamese. The Pathet Lao military estabhshment eXisted 

C';AIRMAN. In point of fact, isn't it true, Ambassador Godley, 
really wasn't much of a Pathet Lao organization? It was a 

low number of people. Isn't that accurate, Mr. Murphy? 
MURPHY. That's certainly correct. 
CHAIRMAN. But the one place they did hang out was Sam 
was it not? 
MURPHY. That's correct. 
CHAIRMAN. So it's accurate that while they were small and 

in number that they did have a presence with their headquar-
in Vientiane and Sam Neua. . . . 

An"b~'ss:.d~)r GODLEY. Yes. Their headquarters m Vientiane were 
80th Pethrasy. 
CHAIRMAN. Would it not be reasonable to assume, or not 

assume but would it not have been reasonable that they 
have sou'ght to hold some American prisoners in order to 

leve,,"!e to make the United States negotiate with them and 
for . interests? 

~mb'!ISl;a(lor GODLEY. No, sir, I do not believe so. 

~~b~~d~~)'G ' Why? . h ~ \.jC)Dl~EY. The North Vietnamese so dommated t e 
Lao thalt---

CHAIRMAN. You don't think they could have pulled that off? 
Concur in that, Mr. Murphy? . 

MURPHY. If the North Vietnamese had wanted the prISoners, 
would have had them. It was a colony. . . 

CHAIRMAN. What about what we were told by Mmls0r 
when we were there recently, that the soldiers would kill 

people, they were dropping bombs on them, they were angry, 
JlO:P\>E!d out of the sky and landed, and we were told they were 

you accept that? 
MURPHY. That was always a worry of mine. 
CHAIRMAN. Well, was it a reality? 
MURPHY I don't know whether it was a reality or not. 
CHAIRM:"N. You never learned of that through the intelli­

network? 
MURPHY. I did not learn of a pilot being shot down being 

!rcIlen!d by villagers. I did not hear that. I heard it here today. 
f'8~~,~~A~i~~' Senator Smith. 
tI' SMITH. Just picking up on that, Mr. Ambassador, you 

from 1969-1 know you have difficulty, and I'll try to 
questions that you can answer yes or no, but you were 

as the ambassador from 1969 to 1973, correct? 
Eagleburger writes in this memorandum-and Senator 

just quoted very liberally from it, and I have a copy that's 
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cut off On the edge and I'm having difficulty reading it, but let 
just try one line here. 

The intelligence indicates the North Vietnamese Pathet 
forces have captured U.S. personnel since 1964, and the LPF 
provided no prisoner of war casualty-I'll just assume the 
formation, other than the ten names listed on 1 February 
were released. 

I mean, I'm having trouble understanding, and it really is 
fense intended at anyone here, but the bureaucratese in this 
ness just drives me up the wall. 

We have four individuals, highly respected individuals who 
led lives of their own, entirely unrelated to POWs, who come 
Three individuals said they had a meeting in Southeast Asia 
Southeast Asia in 1970, that a certain series of events took 
They've all testified to it. They have some recollections 22 later. 

We have the greatest intelligence collecting data in the world 
the time, placing Our resources on collecting data about prlSOlnen 
and we've got the Assistant Secretary of Defense writing a 
just about ready to start the war again because we don't get 
back, and you guys don't know anything about it, and I just 
understand it, and frankly I don't believe it. 

Now, what did you guys know? What kind of intelligence 
were you getting in there in the 1970's? I don't care whether 
were in Sam Neua or any place else, what kind of intelligence 
were you getting? 

There's no way that the Secretary or the Assistant Se<:rE,ta~ 
Defense writes a memo like that that goes to the President 
United States risking starting a war again, risking bringing 
590 or so POWs-there's no way he writes that memo to the 
dent, or indirectly to the President, without some knowledge, 
haven't heard anybody say there is any knowledge. 

To hear you guys talk, there's nothing available. There's no 
telligence out there. We don't know if anybody's there, and 
not what three individuals who came and heard a briefmg 
saying to me. 

Now, what knowledge did you have in the intelligence co:mDouIIlj 
ty about prisoners in Laos during the war? 

Ambassador GoDLEY. I think I can perhaps shed some light 
that. We had very little information about prisoners of war. 
knew when U.S. aircraft were shot down or missing. We rarely 
any indication of an open chute. 

Most of the aircraft that were shot down ended up in flames. 
casionaIIy, chutes would be opened, and occasionally we 
rescue those men either by USAF SAR, search and rescue eflo", .. 
or by Air America helicopters. That related to Northern Laos. 

There, our basic information obviously came from the Air .F?~ 
In the Ho Chi Minh Trail area we had very little responslbJiI h . 
That was Saigon's war, and our war was Northern Laos or t d 
strip west of the Ho Chi Minh Trail area, so that as far as groun t 
forces were concerned and POWs or MIAs in Southern Laos, thad 
was MAC/SOG or MACV's area of operation, over which I ha 
very little control or responsibility. 
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SMITH. Captain Hrdlicka-his wife I believe is hder'N with 
s::~~-';~ ca tured in Laos. His picture was In Prav a ews­rl was a

P 
POW who was held by the Pathet Lao. We had 

r'lig«:llce to that effect, yes or no? . th t 
II M1JKl'n .. Yes. We had Pathet La'.' broadcasts, I thInk, to a 

stalti!"g that they had captured hmo. . . I'd 
Lon,at<~r SMITH. Mr. Murphy, if you can answer thIS quest!?dn, 

it make it a little easier on the ambas;sador. D~ you 
iniormation-did your offices have any In~iyahOn on 
52, any intelligence data on the Baron 5. ou were 

only until 1970. . 
MURPHY. No. That doesn't ringhadbell wllt~t ~ye. April of 1973? 

SMITH. Mr. Ambassador, a you e 
GODLEY. I'm sorry? . ? 

Were you in Laos In Apn~ of 1973. 
GODLEY. I think I was. I left In April 1973 .. 

Did you have any intelligence on that aIrcraft, on 5er,at<~r. from that aircraft, the EC-47? 

~~~~:~~~~: GoDLEY. No. I don't recall now, frankly. 
SMITH. Let me just ask one final quesh~n of each. o~ y~u. 

set the meeting up? Who set the meetIng up WIt r. 
d his associates? Was that you? 

MURPHY. It would have had to have been me. It would have 
have been me. I was control officer.. h te . 

SMITH Do you agree or disagree WIth the c arac nza­
&naloorthe station chief who we cannot name was present at that 

~~inj~UIRPHY. I'm not positive. I know, and I've stated, that Mr. 
the station chief. I think I mtroduce4 them. h t you're 

illenaloor SMITH. But not at that meetmg, IS that w a 

l\~U1tPHY . Well you see I'm having trouble ge~ting thf ~ue~;: 
. mind abo..{t this meeting and bnefing.. O? 

Tom ':nd
m

K1urphy Martin. I .don't ha.ve any ax to grInd. I m 
having trouble getting it fixed In ml ml~~~n to the committee 

SMITH You stated In your eposl P 'd It' 
you recalled. settin~ up a meeti~g Witl:ooM[j., ~:~ a: :: ~~~ 
the CIA statIOn chief. You dalso 'bedescr\ b the way independ-the same way Mr. Perot escrI I, Y , 

din to other words, there was a map and that the ~ap, dCt~; re!on 
Own statement, had suspect POW camps on 1 '.:tn . takes 
those camps were plotted on there was to aVOI ~ny mIS 

aircraft flying over the area. Did you say that In your depa-

. MURPHY. I said Mr. Perot. I don't recall saying anything 
the delegation, because until today I had forgotten that Tom 

~~ti,~;:r, SMITH. You're remembering about a lot ,,!f detail. about a 
~ you can't remember one of the major partICipants, 

be the station chief. . 
. MURPHY. I'm not denying that he was there, or anythmg at 

I'm just saying I remember meeting and Introducmg Mr. Perot 
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to the station chief outside the Amb d' . sy. assa Or S office m U S 

I remember some rem ks be· .. about POW/ MIA affairs I~r .mg ex.changed. They had i"~Ch with the meeting tha':' ~a,:mgl a diJfficult time getting t Just doesn 't make the sam~ 'ktds y too.k place, as far as I sa~mg? n of thmg, do you see what I m not trying to de 
have certainl t·ed ny Or say there wasn't a m t· 
available, bu/ iJf r can~ ~elp p~vide all the infor:afu,~ I 
reThem~r it the way they :fue'ft.at~ '~l can't remember it. I e " HAIRMAN. Gentlem ' h s . leave the record open in en, w at I would like to do is be 
that we would like to foil the ev,:nt we have additional UU""t;~ of you taking the time 'dWUP wIth you with. We appro~i'OIte day, but as yoU can ~IFtlJ'artIcularly your patience 

and I think it's importa~t toS 
IS an Important piece of tesltim'DII w~1I as On the issue in general have all of your reflections on it suspect the committee il ~me of the other issues ; I want. to come back a little bi ing process within the embassut 
m:Jlhgence gathering in the t /r mtelligence briefings in tJ?e an bso forth. I take it you had Igence briefings to you Mr Ambm assy. Were there regular Ambassador GoDLEY 'Eve~ ~dor? 

The CHAIRMAN. We'il fOIl~ morn mg. 
~th, and we will excuse you ~Pt~ th~t. I do want to thank eed back to Mr. Perot at this time pomt m time, so we can Thank you very much both . ~r. ~rot, could I ask 'yOU to o~~~. ? r . '''ROT. While the 're . ge us. here, sir? y moVtng, can I make a point on the 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir. 
. Mr. PEROT. They missed Sam 
mg). That is not Sam Neu N~ua. That's Sam Neua (;n,'!.cal Neua, that is the Plain of J:. That IS Hanoi, not too far fr~;;' The CHAIRMAN. Correct. rs. 

Mr. PEROT. I just want to mak c1u~ters is where the action too e sure that where we see the of m.tentions they just POinted k place, OK? I'm Sure with the Nas Just a couple of flags. This I!'t! ~~ke wrong. place, where eua. I e flag CIty here. That's The CHAIRMAN W d ' 
Mr. PEROT H~oi i On t have any doubt. 

tions all the ~ay down ooks about right, and you see the ConC4mtre 
The CHAIRMAN Mr· Per Sam Neua. .. ot, the flags are properly positioned 
Senator SMITH. But the ' 
Mr. PEROT. Then my N:ti:~r!'Gt properly identified. 
The CHAIRMAN. You are cor: eographic map is wrong. .Mr. PEROT. I'm sure it's hard ec~ You POinted to the cluster. 

tWhlth all the flags on it, but I j~t t~~Ukngh~":t' the ~wn is covered up e record. I Was unportant to cleat 
The CHAIRMAN. We app~iate that. 
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PEROT. There's a lot of confusion about what happened there, . understand that a lot of time has passed. I know you want to the bottom of it. If you want to fmd out what happened in to the Special Forces teams that were part of White Star, Den!tio.n White Star. 
trouble finding them, I can fmd them. I can fmd the people. I can find key people who lived, fought, and took in­risks for our country right up in there. They can tell us certainty who dominated each area. You say, gee, Sam Neua Laos, therefore the Pathet Lao must be guarding the prison­necessarily. 

; T<K!ay, if we go to the people who worked in Operation White recruited and trained the Pathet Lao, took extraordinary our country, never got any credit or recognition, they can And believe me, they carry a heavy burden about the who were left there. 
CHAIRMAN. We would like to, obviously, work with you. PEROT. I'd be glad to help in any way I can. I have another 

-:=;;ti;,~Y ou get a list of all the names of all of the participants 'BI the United States in Paris Peace Talks. 
CHAIRMAN. I think we have that. 
PEROT. Including the lower-level staff members, and follow old prosecutor's theory of start at the bottom and work your wa]' up. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is what we are dorng. 
Mr. PEROT. Right. Start with the lower-level staff members, be­l recall there was great concern on the part of the working that we were leaving the men in Laos. And I think that if you work from the bottom up, you will find a very interesting pic-

CHAIRMAN. I know, Mr. Perot, you wanted-I want to let you 
lID!~le!~t on anything you want to comment on. 

PEROT. No, no. I just want to get those parts out today be­it ties back into what we've been talking about. 
The CHAIRMAN. Fair enough. 
Mr. PEROT. And one last-excuse me. This is important. Get the ~1~tiJlenLtal Air Services and the Air America guys in. I stayed at compound on my second trip. They talk openly about large p1lmbers of POW8-<lpenly. They just sat around and talked about Everybody knew about it. I stayed rn their compound. again, were wonderful people who took unbelievable our country. They were flying airplanes where you ' ~Iouldnl't be walking. They were landing airplanes where nobody, that was prudent would be trying to put an airplane 

there are a lot of people around if we really want to say, OK, was doing this, that, and the other. We'll find somebody with -&00<1 recollection on it. All right, sir? I'm finished. 
The CHAIRMAN. You wanted to specifically comment, I think, on e: documents. I did not have any specific questions on the particu­

L_ set of documents. Senator McCarn may have, but I do not think - did. But I think you wanted to comment on them. And you ::'ted to take a moment to read them and then comment on Ill. 
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Mr. PEROT. But I have read them. 
The CHAIRMAN. That may prompt some questions. 
Mr. PEROT. Does Senator McCain have any questions he wants to ask me? 

Senator McCAIN. No, sir. As I stated earlier, I thought that it 
was Important for you to see those documents since they were re­
leased to the public, and have an opportunity to comment on any 
of either the statements or contents of those documents. 

Mr. PEROT. All right, sir, we'll start with Michael Deaver's letter 
to Howard Baker, who was acting as chief of staff. Last paragraph 
page l. March 18, 1987. , 

We refuse to negotiate with them, being the Lao and the Viet. 
namese. We refuse to negotiate with them until all missing Ameri_ 
cans are accounted for, a policy that perversely prevents negotia_ 
tions concerning the release of Americans held prisoner. 

He goes on at the end, I remember a Ronald Reagan who wore a 
POW bracelet for years and met continuously with the wives and 
families of those held during the long years of captivity. And I re­
member Ronald and Nancy hosting dinners for every California re­
turned POW and their wives upon their return. 

No , othe~ President w!1I address this issue if Ronald Reagan 
doesn t do It m hIS remrunmg 2 years. And above all else, it's the right thing to do. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, you are drawing that to Our attention __ 
Mr. PEROT. The point is---
The CHAIRMAN. To underscore the fact that their negotiating ap­

proach was wronf 
Mr. PEROT. He s basically saying, we should be negotiating, and 

Ronald Reagan should take the initiative because he cares about 
these men. And I would confirm that position. I knew Governor 
Reagan, when he was Governor. He and Mrs. Reagan did hundreds 
of very fine things for the prisoners. 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you saying, then, that the negotiating posi­
tion was not Ronald Reagan's position or was not in his interest? 

Mr. PEROT. The reason I mentioned this first is one of his closest 
associates who mayor may not have still been in Government­
was not in Government, I guess, at this time-he was out, but still 
very close to President, was basically saying, and I assume Howard 
Baker had asked him for information. And he wrote this letter. 

He's basically saying, we have a President who really cares for 
these men, and the right thing to do is to negotiate because if we 
just take the approach we're talking about, we're frozen in time. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I would concur with you that that is an im­
portant statement, but it seems to indicate that Ronald Reagan's 
policy was against his Own interest. 

Mr. PEROT. I'm not sure it was the President's policy. I think the 
President had an open mind. I think he had staff people who had a 
program that they were trying to keep him focused on. 

The CHAIRMAN. This policy has often been asserted to be the 
policy of Brent Scowcroft, who had a particular feeling about thIS 
issue through the years. 

Mr. PEROT. He wasn't there at that time. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any sense of where this policy came 

from? 
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P~:RaT. I feel comfortable it came from the National Security 

CHAIRMAN. But you do not know specificallr,? . 
Mr. PEROT. They had a POW group there. I don t know specifica!-

No sir. . d'f I do 'CHAIRMAN. Well you specifically, m your eP?"1 IOn-
eed to find the specific reference. I know you Will remem~r 

B~t you talked about the fact that there was no strategy ear her, 
negotiating strategy. Is that correct? d ts I thO k 

PEROT Well as we go through these ocumen. m 
see th~t rec~nfirmed that they're basically just kmd of m 
Now then in the I';"t few months in their stories for the 

they'~e c1ai;"ed that my trip to Hanoi fouled ~p tpelr negotJ-
strategy. These documents basically say. they, didn t have one. 

documents basically confirm everythmg I ve told you [kere 
They didn't have one. The Vietnamese didn't w!,nt to ta to 
The Vietnamese were offended by the way they d been t.ieati 

. etc, etc. Now, it bounces around, but when you rea a 
dO<~U[nt:IIt;s, it's all there. 

The second document is from a document apparently typed by 
&he Vice President. . h t if I be-

Th CHAIRMAN Could I ask you a questJon on t a , may, . us: this is he~pful for the recor~ I think? You. were quoted, c::. 
page 220 of the deposition, as saymg-the q';'e;;tlOn .fro,m Mr .. 
dinha to you was: do you know what the admmlStrat~on s ne~?that­
mg strate~ was? Your answer was: n!". thert: ~asn t one. It er 
there wasn t one, or I don't know what It I~. Farr. . 

Mr PEROT I think I said no, there wasn t one, or If they had oni 
It w~ a weil-kept secret 'from me. And they had taken sevt:ra 
months of my life working on this project, and you would ~hm,k 
that someone would have done me the courtesy to say, {dow,~.rel s 
GUr strategy in dealing with the Vietnamese. You w0talu ~e ~ ~ 
think someone would have brought It up as we were g a u 
whether or not I should go on this tGrip. It lpver IimiduP;;, his depo-

The CHAIRMAN. In point of fact, enera . owe sa .of I M 
to us that he-let me just read this to you, I d' r. 
And the reason I am doing this is that I want to un erscore 

What was happening in terms of this overall pol!cy; It seems to me 
that it was not that they did not have a negotJatmg pohcy. They 
had a policy not to negotiate. 

Mr. PEROT. All right. . ? 
The CHAIRMAN. And the poJicy-do you see. what I ,am saymg. 
Mr. PEROT. Yes, I would agree with that. I thmk that s confirmed 

here. . . 
The CHAIRMAN. I think that it is very important. It IS very Im-

POrtant to understand that. . h h 
Mr. PEROT. But they were stiff-arming. They were gomg t roug 

What you call a stiff-arming thing. . . 
The CHAIRMAN. Here is what General Powell said. Tht: questIOn 

to General Powell was: can you articulate what the .posltlOn of the 
~ident of the United States was in March or AprIl, versus what 
IIr. Perot's position was? . . . . 

Answer: the President's position and the ~Itton of the ~d""m':5-
tration was to get the fullest possible accountmg for our mlSSmg m 
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action, and to be very firm in that position, to make sure that the 
Vietnamese understood that until that was dealt with there COUld 
be no improvement in our relationship, and there would be no ben­
efits offered. 

We had come to grips with this issue. We had a policy that Was 
firm. The Vietnamese are marvelous negotiators, and they were 
constantly trying to fmd seams and ways around the policy. 

When Mr. Perot came on the scene, his interest was-he made it 
clear that his interest had to do with finding live Americans, not 
just accounting for dead Americans. And he made it clear that he 
believed that there were live Americans. And the basis for that 
belief-and that was what he was interested in was bringing horne 
live ones. 

He seemed to be more willing to offer things to the Vietnamese 
in the way of potential economic benefits they might derive, Or 
changes in the political and diplomatic situation between OUr two 
countries than existed, than the President and the administration 
were willing to do. 

This is a very important paragraph, I think. General Powell says: 
the Vietnamese seem to be attracted to Mr. Perot and to his ideas, 
and the concern was that they might view him as the formal chan­
nel to the U.S. Government as opposed to the formal channels that 
might exist already through the diplomatic means, the Secretary of 
State as well as emissaries that the President might designate to 
deal with these matters. 

Now, I see this as the fundamental difference and the fundamen­
tal conflict. H. Ross Perot had a set of ideas, and he clearly-by 
General Powell's own admission, the Vietnamese were attracted to 
it. You were on a separate track. The administration was over 
here. As I said, their policy was not to negotiate, your's was to try 
to move forward. 

And so, in a sense, they got caught in a deadly circle. We do not 
negotiate, we will not get an account-we will not move forward 
until there is an accounting. The accounting could not come be­
cause there was no sense of opening. So, if anybody was alive, they 
languished while the diplomatic circle when around, and around, 
and around. Is that a fair assessment? 

Mr. PEROT. I believe that is incorrect because I had not gone to 
Hanoi. Hanoi did not know what my approach was. All I basically 
did when I went to Hanoi was listen to them. I came back and pre­
sented all--

The CHAIRMAN. This was after you had come back? . 
Mr. PEROT. In these notes here, he is talking about what you Just 

said before I went. 
The CHAIRMAN. No, he is not. 
Mr. PEROT. He is here. 
The CHAIRMAN. He is talking here-. 
Mr. PEROT. That's his deposition. These are the notes written at 

the time. 
The CHAIRMAN. Correct. I'm referring--
Mr. PEROT. I suggest that this may be a little harder evidence 

than what his recollection is several years later. 
The CHAIRMAN. And what you are suggesting is that in his noteS 

he says what? 
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PEROT. Basically, he's talking about-;-I think it's on Marc!, 
!'Ifr. on. Let me get back to it. Here s the chronology. Let s 

CHAIRMAN. This is the telephone conversation with Colin 

Just a second. Well, I had it here a minute ago. I 
stayed with it. d f th 

You are saying-is this the memo~an urn 0 .e 
conversation with Colin Powell? Well, obVIOusly there hIS 
going on here. I mean, let me read to you from t e 
Colin Powell. Colin says--

PEROT What date are you on, sir? .. 
CHAIR·MAN. Colin says that he has heard that Ross IS makmg 

again. 
Mr PEROT. To whom? kn h 
Th~ CHAIRMAN. Ross has called Perroots and wants to ow w 0 

trying to cut him out. , I ' te 
Mr. PEROT. All right, number one, I didn t call any---ean m r­

you? 
CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir. 3 21' S t 

Mr. PEROT. No.1, this is wrong. Thi~ is on 3/21. / IS a a 'h-
3/21 is a Saturday. We looked this up while I was down-t e 
was a Thursday, right, Bill, in this year? 3/21 was a Saturda{ 

leaving on Sunday. I certainly dId not. call Perroots at t e 
that week. Perroots I had not talked to m months. 
CHAIRMAN. He does not say when it is. It could have been a 

earlier it could have been 2 weeks. I P 
PER~. No, no. I'm just saying I didn't talk to Genera er­

during this period. 
The CHAIRMAN. What does it say? . . Co '1 
Mr. PEROT. That is just what I just call NatlOl.'al SecUrIty punCh 

Iliel!"ln~:Linig . I mean someone I am sure, went mto General owe 
- gee, Perot just called Perroots, and that triggered off thIS. 

not happen, OK? 
I find the fourth bullet here-. . hI' t 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, here it says the ~me thmg t at iUj s~& 

He says' Hanoi according to Colm, would rather ea w 
They ha~e been 'stiffing the Government because they would 

,,.ther deal with Perot. 't I 
PEROT. How would they know that. I haven t gone, ye . 

'1II.v~n't gone. They don't know me for--all they know .s I m the 
gave them a migraine headache for 4 years. 

~rla.!<)r McCAIN. I think they knew you. , 
PEROT. I guess to know me is to love me. I d,?n ~ kno:-", but 

haven't met me yet. You see what I mean? ThiS IS frUit loop 

;~B~~~E:i~~li"'~;; Well he is obviously referring to some kind of 
"I I must tell' you, I have never known Colil,l Powell to 

fruit loop stuff, and I do not think you have !,It~er. . 
PEROT. Well, but again, this is somebody-this IS not hIS 

. .... mo. It's important that we get that on the record. . . 
'~~~~~~'l;~'t~: Well, on the contrary, Gene~al Powell s,,:ys m !'IS 
: in his deposition the very same thmg that he IS saYing 
-re..-,,'as that there was a sense that they would rather go your 
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route, which was doing a little business feeling like there is 
reciprocity. That is, in fact, in keeping-'­

Mr. PEROT. Nobody knew that was my route. 
'.l'he CHAIRMAN. I beg to differ with you. Mr. McKillop had 

gomg over there how many times? 11 times? 
Mr. McKILLOP. Not before that. Once. 
The CHAIRMAN. Once before what? 
Mr. McKILLOP. Once before the trip. 
Mr. PEROT. He went on the advance trip. I haven't 

don't know. m",. I've h~d no contact with them. I'm a guy 
Why they mVIted me IS still a mystery to me at that poi-n··-t.··J

_
U a

,,,. 

the reason I was s,? tentative about going. It's minor. 
B~t the basIC thmg he~e-I think it's interesting to say that they 

don t have an.Ythm\l" gOlpg on. We haven't been able to get far 
enough wIth d,SCUSSIOns m Hanoi to communicate with them about 
Vessey. 

Now, I ask every member of this committee to hold that thought 
because m the last 2 months, they have leaked endless stories to 
the. press about the fact that I was disrupting what they were 
trymg to do WIth Vessey. They never could get the Vessey message 
through. 

We've got a news clip here somewhere, in this other stack you 
gave me, where the State Department is saying the Vietnamese 
have been dragging their feet since the prior fall on accepting 
Vessey. They'd never heard about Vessey the prior fall. 

The <;:HAIRMAN. Let me interrupt you there if I can. I am not an 
expert In all of the sequence here. 

Mr. PEROT. Well, maybe i~'s .not important to you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, It IS Important because I think it goes to 

the bona fides here and to what the situation is and whether some­
b~y is dissembling or whether they are, in fact', stating a reality of 
a SItuatIOn. You had receIved an invitation from Vietnam, correct? 

Mr. PEROT. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. When was that invitation issued? 
Mr. PEROT. March 19th. Is that when we got the copy' the date 

the written invitation? ' 
The CHAIRMAN. So, you received a written invitation before this 

memo was written. 
Mr. PEROT. Yes. 
The C~IRMAN. OK, let me just finish my thought. Vietnam had 

decIded It wanted to talk to you. 
Mr. PEROT. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, do you know how that decision 

about? 
Mr. PEROT. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. You simply received an invitation? 
Mr. PEROT. No, Mr. McKillop had been over. They first gave me 

a verbal invitation. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, let us just finish the thought. McKilloP 

had been over there. Lo and behold, the Government of Vietnam 
invites Ross Perot to go to Vietnam. 

Mr. PEROT. No, no. He went over because I told them I would not 
go to see them until an advance team had Come in. 

The CHAIRMAN. When did he go over? 
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McKILLOP. About 3 weeks before, in February. 
CHAIRMAN. So in February he went over, to tell them what? 
PEROT. Well, i told them I wouldn't go until I had sent an 

team in. 
CHAIRMAN. Was there already a discussion about your 

PEROT. Excuse me. And I wouldn't go unless I got a written 
it8tllon. And then I wanted to make sure that if I went we were 

to talk about POWs. . . .~ . 
CHAIRMAN. So, in February you were diSCUSSIng WIth the-VI- -

going to Vietnam? 
t'EFlOT. Because they had invited me verbally. 
DiIAlIi~~N . And when did they do that? 
t'E:ROT. Earlier. 
CHAIRMAN. So, they obviously wanted to deal with you. 
PEROT. They wanted to talk to me. 
CHAIRMAN. Fine. . 
PEROT. And they did, sir, I went to Don Regan, t~e ChIef of 

in the White House, to see if they wanted me to do It. . 
CHAIRMAN. So, when Colin Powell says here-we have Jus.t 

10 minutes getting to the point that when Cohn says, HanOI, 
to Colin would rather deal with Perot. They have been 

Gove~nment because they would rather deal with 
writes that on 3/21. For a month and a half or more you 

been negotiating about how to go to Vietn~. 
PEROT. With the full knowledge of the WhIte House. 
CHAIRMAN. I understand. But, therefore, his statement here 

PERo,.. No, they have no basis for wanting to---
CHAIRMAN. That is not true, because he says here that we 

been able to-he says here: we can give Perot. the name of 
perscm in Hanoi with whom we have been dealIng. So th.ey 

dealing with somebody in Hanoi who clearly has m­
them Hanoi really wants to talk to Perot. 

PEROT.' But when you get to the bottom of it, that's talk. 
CHAIRMAN. That is what? 
PEROT. That's talk. That finally comes out that this person­
going through, what is this, the person we've been deal-

CHAIRMAN. All I am suggesting is, Mr. Perot, and I do th.is 
respectfully, and I do it without any sense-thIS ~oes not-m 
I think this reinforces everything you have saId today. It 

lIgt.herlS what you have said today. 
really were two tracks. You represented on approach. 

appreciated your approach. In point of fact, the fact that 
appreciated your approach seems to indicate that you may 
been on the right track; that they were open to you, they 
Willing to talk to you; you might have gotten somewhere .. 

10 and behold, the administration had a different attItude 
was, no, we do not want to go that track. They have to got to 

before we talk to them. 
you are on the let us talk and see if we can get production 
And they are on the no talk until there is production track. 

. PEROT. The Vietnamese don't know that at this point. 
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The CHAIRMAN. I understand, but there is a presumption 
they want to talk to you or, they would not have invited you. 

Mr. PEROT. But they don t know what I'm going to be-to 
ate or just another stiff-arm rude arrogant person. 

The CHAIRMAN. That may well be, but I doubt they invited 
over. Thach clear.ly had some sense that talking to you 
sense. Had you mdlcated anything to Mr. Thach, Mr. 
about what mIght transpI~e, why this would be a good idea? 

Mr. MC~II.LOP. No, I dId not have to. They were interested 
meetmg with Perot. 

The CHAIRMAN. Why? Why did they say to you? 
Mr. McKILLOP. Because they felt they could talk to him and 

had not been able to get the U.S. Government people to come 
and talk to them. 

The CHAIRMAN. It kind of reinforces what I am saying does 
not? Is your nod a yes? ' 

Mr. McKILLOP. No. I am just finishing my train of thought. 
The CHAIRMAN. I have had more than my opportunity to 

that. I Just wanted to pursue that with you, because it 
these two tracks are at the center at an ultimate dillal!~eem .. 
which, ~hen the President talked to you, the adm!nil;;trllti<m 
presses It as a concern that Ross Perot represented 
that was kind of getting out of hand to them because it 
n<KIiscussion nothing approach. ' 

Mr. PEROT. All right, now that was before the meeting. 
The CHAIRMAN. Even afterwards, after you came back from 

nam. 
Mr. PEROT. Well, this memo was before the meeting. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes sir, that is correct. 
Mr. PEROT. Now then, let's look at the memos after I came 

from Vietnam. Here's an April 12 memo from-to Senator 
from Jim Cannon, April 12, 1987. 

The CHAIRMAN. Which memo is this? 
M~. PEROT. April 12, 1987. It's on the back. It's too bad the 

aren t numbered. 
Senator McCAIN. Before we get past that----
Mr. PEROT. Two or three pages before the news clips and all 

starts. 
Mr. BRYANT. It is just toward the end of the group of d()(!unleD1l 

you gave us this morning. 
Senator McCAIN. I do have a question, Mr. Chairman. If we 

proceeding chronologically on a memo that says talking 
from Paul to Ross Perot, on 3/21/87. 

Mr. PEROT. I've got it. 
Senator MCCAIN. It says: In fact, right now the best interests 

the U.S. Government might be served if you were not to go 
Hanoi at this time. That is one of the notes there. Do yOU 
recall ever having that said? 

Mr. PEROT. I don't recall Jim Cannon saying that. The final 
sion was with Senator Baker, not Jim Cannon. 

Senator MCCAIN. So you do not recall ever--
Mr. PEROT. Excuse me, this is the day before I went. [Pause.] ....l 

Mr. PEROT. Look at the whole thmg. The President has ask'" 
Howard Baker to followup with you. Something as sensitive as t"" 

181 

is raised, we've got to coordinate with Frank Carlucci and 
Security staff. Let me tell you what we know and 

suggest. It has not been going well with those in Hanoi 
emissaries have not been in contact with anyone who will 
to a visit by a high-level U.S. citizen. I don't understand 

.... ,.--- . Therefore, there is no one individual whose name we 
you to contact, should you go to Hanoi. 
doesn't mean anything to me because I was going as 

.... '·h·. In fact, right now the best interests of the U.S. Gov-
be served if you were not to go to Hanoi at this 

",nOUJlU you decide to go to Hanoi, the best thing you could do 
convince them that they must deal through the proper 

1lar1!,~IIS and deal with those representing the United States, 
exactly what I did, set up the Vesse-r arrangement. 
if you go back to April 12, now we re after the trip. Now 

interesting one here, the man to reach is Foreign Minis-

"'."" .. <" McCAIN. Ross, if I might just interrupt, I would like to 
clear for the record, in other words you do not recall and I 

it is perfectly understandable, we are talking about a whole 
of conversations and events. You do not recall that he said, 
now, the best interests of the U.S. Government might be 
if you were not to go to Hanoi at this time? 
PEROT. Yes, but you see that's just Jim Cannon, who I have 

;!!II",wn for years, saying, you know, maybe this is not a good idea. 
Howard Baker had already said, we want you to go as a pri­
citizen. So that's like one of your aides calling 2 days later and 

well, maybe you should and maybe you shouldn't. This is 
IIt\lrday. I'm getting ready to get on the airplane the next morn-

McCAIN. I understand the context of your answer. I was 
specifically if you recalled him saying that in the 

and I would certainly think it would be 
you did not. 

rEROT. He may have said it, but I don't understand the rel­
he did, because this is Senator Baker's aide who I had 
years calling me and visiting with me about it. If we go 

12, I think you'll find it interesting. If you follow through 
where after the meeting, it's the recommendation of 

'lI8I18k.r Baker to Jim Cannon. 
If you start with what is most important now, the broader issue 
that the National Security Council in our defense also concluded 

L. ~en,e .. l1 Vessey should go to Hanoi as the senior negotiator for 
"~,~:~,~~:b'~ and Perot has cleared the way for General Ves­
a by the Vietnamese. Now, isn't that interesting, be­

according to the State Department, they've been dragging 
feet since the prior fall, and here is this crisp, clear state­
they didn't know about it and I assure you they didn't know 

until I brought it up to them. 
reason I was asked to bring it up to them is back here, 

earlier notes-here we're back on this Colin Powell, next 
page we just had on Colin Powell talking points, right 

~1lUJ,d it, he is not holding up Vessey. We can't even get an ad­
team in there_ That's Colin Powell. In other words, they 
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couldn't get anybody in to tell them about Vessey, because the V· etnamese were upset. OK, then it goes on to say, let's go ahead. I· I recommend the following. Issue the White House press rele this week,. the draft of which I gave you and General Powell. TItS: was very Important, because I told the Vietnamese we would 18k these steps and when you look at the press release, it exactly paraI~ leis :-vhat I recommended that we do. It acknowledges that Perot studied the ISSue at the reque~t to President Reagan and made a recommendatIOn for the appomtment of a senior negotiator and that recommendation has been accepted. 
To do so !D.ay cost something !n personal sensitivities, but is the most expeditIOus way to get gomg, and not to do SO will put the clearance for General Vessey back in the hands of the NSC staff. ers, who for whatever reason cannot get into Hanoi to talk to Nguyen Thach or the other Vietnamese officials and I hope you will put a little asterisk by that last statement. ' 
OK, as to their claim that I was disrupting what they were doing. T~ey couldn't get in the door because they had already of. fended him and we got an earful of that just sitting there listening to him. Fairly or unfairly, that's the way they felt about it. We should wait for Vietnam elections, we proposed that, to make sure Thach wms, so on and so forth. 
Then this paralleled exactly, have the UN representative Am· bassador Wal~rs. arrange for the Vietnam UN representative to formally mgUlre, IS yessey .acceptable. Follow diplomatic channels, that I mentioned this mornmg. To back up the UN approach if nec· essary, ask the British and French who have representatives in Hanoi to pave the way. That works. 
Before Vessey goes to Vietnam, you might ask Ross to brief Vessey on who he met with, what he saw and what advice he might give him, which I did. Here we are. Then he goes through Jack Marsh's evaluation and that just goes on from there. I think that kind of sums it up, and back here somewhere is his proposed press release. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you something. Now, you approved of what has happened in that letter, but that letter-first of all it sa~s, after yo.u left, I went to talk with Jack Marsh about the possi· bllIty of a prisoner, and he says the chances of there being one are almost none. When I asked him to state the odds, he suggested 1 in 100,000. Yet we need to know, underlined. With Vessey in place, we could put m teams to cover Laos and Vietnam and answer the question once and for all. ' 
Mr. PEROT. Exactly. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, that's the very thing you said does not work. The teams are irrelevant. 
Mr. PEROT. But this is Jim Cannon's analysis, not mine. The CHAIRMAN. I understand that. 
Mr. PEROT. I'm just saying, yet--see, that's the reason the negoti· ation, the broad mission I felt was the key. The CHAIRMAN. So in effect, that is what I am getting at. Your recommendation which they clearly acknowledged, because in the beginning of the paragraph they say, Perot studied the issue and made a recommendation for the appointment of a senior negotiator and that is what you were pushing. They really did not empower or 
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broad enough portfolio to the negotiator that you had envi· 
Is that accurate? 

PEROT. That's correct, sir. . CHAIRMAN. And by creating this sort of team effort, they di' iull,istied what you had really been seeking to accomplISh. Is that 

. PEROT. Yes, sir. Now, the.press release that he proposed is on very back page and in his handwritten notes. do~n here on 10 he said, send it to Colin Powell for dlstnbutlOn, send a to 'Perot. Fascinating, it was never sent out. ;rhat was the we were to give the North Vietnamese, that s what I told we would do. That's what I really trie<! m.y best to get over instead, let's go back nOw 1? this news~hpp~ng:. Umted ,States Vietnam delaying Vessey s dlplom~tlC mISSIOn, that s two after the Jim Cannon note we were Just on . 
BRYANT. The date is April 23, 1987. PEROT. In the Washington Post. The second pa~agraph: The ;t=:d;~l,aR!:~~~'s spokesman, Charles Redmond, disclosed that 1 asked Vessey last fall to be an emlSS8ry to basically they were delaying action. I was really =:~;n:d that this could hurt everything that we. had gotten done were so sensitive, and I made a pubhc statement that true after checking with General Vessey to make sure 

no~~~&,h:~a~d~e;:ven talked to him the prior fall. ,e were very appreciative of that statement and 
Mr. McKillop as I recall. We took no steps to contact people in New York saw it and called. Mr. McKillop they appreciated our setting the record str81ght. We made that we set it straight for one reason. We wanted the proc· 

to continue. . ' h The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think all of thiS helps to glVe us a muC clearer understanding of what is going on. . . Mr. PEROT. Well, interestingly enough, my statement IS '':' the day's-next page, April 24, the second column, and It basIcally I guess, maybe the left hand didn't know what t?e ng':>t hand doin or something, but here Jim Cannon had m Coh~ Pow· han8s, assuming it got there, the statement that was directly with what I had told the Vietnamese, and then suddenly we 
' ... " ','e stray bullet coming out of the ~tate Department. we have this long and very mterestmg press conference ' -;;;i:~~;~ press is haranguing Mr. Fitzwater about why the~ had a ' I citizen go to Hanoi in the first place, and. he has agam, and and again explained it to them in a very mce way. CHAIRMAN. Mr. Perot, does all this not really stem fro,,:, the . that in reality, despite all the rhetoric abou~ hIghest natIOnal Jriority, this issue has been bouncing around With ~o re~ gener· u-'you know what I am saying, no person really havmg seIzed the eud2el and managing it. Is that not accurate? Mr. PEROT. Yes sir, it's like a ship WIthout a rudder. Every now then a group will get interested and then let several years go then another group will get interested, but there's no con· 
:"IteIlt logi~ program to resolve it. . "1,~;::'~~~H;~'~~~. And the reason as a private person you became • it was there was so little communication, frankly. be-




